EFFECT OF ALGAL CELL DENSITY, DIETARY COMPOSITION, GROWTH PHASE AND MACRONUTRIENT CONCENTRATION ON GROWTH AND SURVIVAL OF GIANT SCALLOP Placopecten magellanicus (GMELIN, 1791) LARVAE AND SPAT IN A COMMERCIAL HATCHERY

CENTRE FOR NEWFOUNDLAND STUDIES

TOTAL OF 10 PAGES ONLY MAY BE XEROXED

(Without Author's Permission)

CATHERINE MAXINE RYAN







Effect of algal cell density, dietary composition, growth phase and macronutrient concentration on growth and survival of giant scallop *Placopecten magellanicus* (Gmelin, 1791) larvae and spat in a commercial hatchery.

by

Catherine Maxine Ryan, BSc.

A thesis submitted to the School of Graduate Studies in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science (Aquaculture)

School of Graduate Studies Aquaculture Program Memorial University of Newfoundland October 1999

Newfoundland

St. John's

Abstract

This study was aimed at optimizing the growth and survival of *Placapecten* magellanicus larvae and spat by manipulation of the hatchery algal diet with respect to cell density, species composition, phase of harvest, and macronutrient concentration of the algal growth medium. Algae were cultured in a chemostat system in which variations in cell density and growth rate could be controlled.

This study indicated that an algal cell density of 40 cells/ μ l resulted in most efficient use of the algal ration. This ration was then fed to spat in subsequent growth trials. Spat were stained with calcein (0.15 g/L seawater) prior to experimentation, for a duration of 72 hours, to introduce fluorescent marker bands which could be used to measure new shell growth in these trials.

Attempts to improve the standard hatchery diet by the addition of algal species showed that *Tetraselmis snecica*, *Chaetoceros calcitrans* and *Chroomonas salina* were not beneficial as a supplement to a mixed algal diet for *Placopecten* larvae and spat.

Scallop larvae were found to grow better when fed logarithmic phase algae or algae cultured under high macronutrient concentration, suggesting a higher requirement for protein during early development. Spat were found to grow better overall when fed stationary phase algae or algae cultured under low macronutrient concentration, which were found to be high in lipid and carbohydrate content important for metamorphosis and postlarval (spat) development. Spat shell growth and total lipid and carbohydrate of the diet were positively correlated.

The results of the study also indicated that *Thalassiosira weissflogii* was beneficial in a mixed algal diet for giant scallop spat, and that spat selectively ingest significantly more *Thalassiosira weissflogii* by volume in comparison to a species of similar cell size, *Terraselmis suecica*.

This study indicates where improvements can be made to traditionally used mixed algal diets fed to larvae and spat in a commercial hatchery giving higher growth and survival prior to transfer to the natural environment at nursery or grow-out sites.

ü

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my great appreciation to my supervisor, Dr. Patrick Dabinett, for his friendship, help, guidance and patience throughout every aspect of this project. As well, I express my thanks to Dr. Jay Parsons, Dr. Ray Thompson, Dr. Chris Parrish, and Jeannette Wells for their advice, and the Ocean Sciences Centre, Memorial University, for use of the facility to conduct lipid analysis.

The rest of the research for this project was carried out at the sea scallop hatchery located in Belleoram, Fortune Bay, Newfoundland. I sincerely express my thanks for the use of the facility and cooperation, friendship and help from the staff, namely, Jennifer Caines, Newman Rose, Steward May, Abigail Crocker, and Kevin Crocker.

This work was supported in part by grants from the Canadian Centre for Fisheries Innovation and the Aquaculture Component of the Canada/Newfoundland Economic Renewal Agreement, and by fellowships from the School of Graduate Studies, Memorial University, all of which are gratefully acknowledged.

Contents

Abstract	ü
Acknowledgements	iii
Contents	iv
List of tables	vii
List of figures	viii
Introduction	1
1.1 General	1
1.2 Algal culture	
1.3 Algal cell density.	
1.4 Algal dietary composition	5
1.5 Algal growth phase.	6
1.6 Algal macronutrient concentration	8
1.7 Selection of algal species by filter-feeding bivalves	10
1.8 Calcein staining	10
1.9 Objectives	11
Materials and Mathada	13
2 1 Study site	13
2.1 Study attended at the second	13
2.3 Algal dry weight	15
2.4 I arval and snat experimental rearing tanks	15
2.5 Snat staining with calcein	16
2.6 Duration of growth trials	17
2.7 Algal cell density and snat growth	17
2.8 Attempted improvement of standard hatchery diet by addition	
of algal species	18
2.8.1 Chaetoceros calcitrans in larval diets	19
2.8.2 Chaetoceros calcitrans in spat diets	19
2.8.3 Tetraselmis suecica and Chroomonas salina in spat diets	19
2.9 Algal growth phase.	20
2.9.1 Larvae	20
2.9.2 Spat.	20
2.10 Algal macronutrient concentration.	21
2.10.1 Larval diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high	
and low macronutrient concentrations	21

2.10.2 Spat diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high	
and low macronutrient concentrations	
2.10.3 Larval diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at	
high and low macronutrient concentrations and high and low	
temperature regimes	22
2.11 Tetraselmis suecica, Thalassiosira weissflogii and T-Iso fed to spat	
singly and in combination	
2 12 Linid analysis of algae	
2 13 Carbohydrate analysis of algae	24
2.14 Statistical analysis	
Results	
3.1 Spat staining with calcein.	
3.2 Algal cell density and spat growth.	
3 3 Attempted improvement of standard hatchery diet by addition	
of algal species	
3.3.1 Chaetoceros calcitrans in larval and spat diets	
3.3.2 Tetraselmis suecica and Chroomonas salina in spat diets	
3 4 Algal growth phase	31
3.4.1 Largae	31
3.4.7 Snat	31
3.5 Algal macronutrient concentration	30
3.5 1 J arreal diete of alone harvested from continuous culture at high	
and low mecronutrient concentrations	32
3.5.2 Spat dists of algae harvested from continuous culture at high	
3.3.2 Spat diets of algae halvested from continuous culture at high	35
2 5 2 Landel digts of algae barrested from continuous culture at	
5.5.5 Eal val dels of algae harvested from continuous culture at	
high and low macronuclent concentrations and high and low	38
temperature regimes.	
5.6 Terraseimis suecica, Thalassiosira weisspiogir and 1-150 fed to spat	20
singly and in combination.	
3.7 Lipid analysis of algae	
3.7.1 Larval diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at	
high and low macronutrient concentrations and high and low	50
temperature regimes	э(
3.7.2 Spat diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high	51
and low macronutrient concentrations.	
3.7.3 Tetraselmis suecica, Thalassiosira weissflogii and 1-150 fed to	spat
singly and in combination.	
3.8 Carbohydrate analysis of algae	
3.8.1 Spat diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high	
and low macronutrient concentrations.	51
3.8.2 Tetraselmis suecica, Thalassiosira weissflogii and T-Iso fed to	spat
singly and in combination	

Discussion.	
4.1 Spat staining with calcein.	
4.2 Algal cell density and spat growth.	
4.3 Attempted improvement of standard hatchery diet by addition of algal species.	69
4.4 Algal growth phase.	70
4.5 Algal macronutrient concentration	
4.6 Tetraselmis suecica, Thalassiosira weissflogii and T-Iso fed to spat singly and in combination.	
4.7 Growth rates of scallop larvae and spat.	
4.8 Summary	
4.9 Conclusions	86
Literature Cited	

List of Tables

Table 1 : Algal cultures used for feeding giant scallop larvae and spat	15
Table 2 : Concentration of lipid classes in algal species cultured at low and high macronutrient concentrations and temperature regimes and fed to <i>Placopecten</i> spat	54
Table 3 : Pearson correlation coefficients: larval shell height and spat shell growth rate vs. lipid class composition of the diets	56
Table 4 : Concentration of lipid classes in algal species cultured at low and high macronutrient concentrations and fed to <i>Placopecten</i> spat	58
Table 5 : Concentration of lipid classes in algal species cultured at low macronutrient concentrations and fed to <i>Placopecten</i> spat singly and in combination	60
Table 6 : Concentration of total lipid and total carbohydrate in microalgae cultured at high and low macronutrient concentrations and fed to <i>Placopecten</i> spat	63
Table 7 : Concentration of total lipid and total carbohydrate in microalgae cultured at low macronutrient concentrations and fed to <i>Placopecten</i> spat singly and in combination	64
Table 8 : Comparison of concentrations of total lipid and total carbohydrate found in microalgae under different culturing regimes	79

List of Figures

Figure 1 : Staining of scallop spat (0.5 mm -2 mm) with calcein	28
Figure 2 : Growth of scallop spat fed a diet of <i>lsochrysis galbana</i> , T-Iso, <i>Chroomonas</i> salina, Tetraselmis suecica, Thalassiosira pseudonana and Chaetoceros mueller at virgins cell densities	29
Figure 3 : Clearance rate of <i>Placopecten</i> spat fed a diet of <i>Isochrysis</i> galbana, T-Iso, Chroomonas salina, Tetraselmis suecica, Thalassiosira pseudonana and Chaetoeeros muelleri at various cell densities	30
Figure 4 : Ingestion rate of <i>Placopecten</i> spat fed a diet of <i>Isochrysis galbana</i> , T-Iso, <i>Chroomonas salina</i> , Tetraselmis suecica, Thalassiosira pseudonana and <i>Chaetoceros muelleri</i> at various cell densities	30
Figure 5 : The effect of adding <i>Chaetoceros calcitrans</i> to a standard diet (<i>Chaetoceros ceratosporum, Chaetoceros muelleri, Thalassiosira pseudonana, Isochrysis galbana</i> and T-Iso) on growth of <i>Placopecten</i> larvae	33
Figure 6 : The effect of adding Chaetoceros calcitrans to a standard diet (Chaetoceros ceratosporum, Chaetoceros muelleri, Thalassiosira pseudonana, Isochrysis galbana and T-Iso) on growth of Placopecten spat	33
Figure 7: The effect of adding Tetraselmis suecica and Chroomonas salina to a standard dict (Chaetoceros ceratosporum, Chaetoceros muelleri, Thalassiosira pseudonama, Isochrysis galbana and T-Iso) on growth of Placopecten spat.	34
Figure 8 : Growth of scallop larvae on diets of mixed algae harvested from cultures maintained in log and near stationary phase	35
Figure 9a-d : Growth of scallop spat on diets of mixed algae harvested from cultures maintained in log and near stationary phase	36
Figure 10 : Clearance rate of scallop spat grown on diets of mixed algae harvested from cultures maintained in log and near stationary phase	1 37
Figure 11 : Effect of diets of algae cultured under conditions of high and low macronutrient concentrations on growth of <i>Placopecten</i> larvae	40
Figure 12 : Effect of diets of algae cultured under conditions of high and low	

macronutrient concentrations on growth of Placopecten spat	.41
Figure 13 : Clearance rate of spat fed diets of algae cultured under conditions of high and l macronutrient concentrations	ow .41
Figure 14 : Effect of diets of algae cultured under conditions of high and low macronutrient concentrations and high and low temperature regimes on mouth of <i>Placemeeten</i> landscale.	42
on giowar of 7 mospecter and ac	
Figure 15 : Effect of feeding T-Iso, <i>Tetraselmis suecica</i> and <i>Thalassiosira weissflogii</i> singly and in combination on growth of <i>Placopecten</i> spat	.44
Figure 16 : Clearance rate of Placopecten spat when fed T-Iso, Tetraselmis suecica and Thalassiosira weissflogii singly and in combination	.44
Figure 17 (a) : Coulter Multisizer plots showing the initial number of cells in a 50/50 ratio diet of T-Iso/ <i>Thalassiosira weissflogii</i> and after 4 days in a feeding trial	.45
Figure 17 (b) : Coulter Multisizer plots showing the initial volume of cells in a 50/50 ratio diet of T-Iso/ <i>Thalassiosira weissflogii</i> and after 4 days in a feeding trial.	.46
Figure 18 : Number of algal cells of each species in the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/ <i>Tetraselmis</i> suecica diet ingested by <i>Placopecten</i> spat per hour. Data from Multisizer plots	.47
Figure 19: Number of algal cells of each species in the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/ <i>Thalassiosira weissflogii</i> diet ingested by <i>Placopecten</i> spat per hour. Data from Multisizer plots	.47
Figure 20 : Volume of algal cells of each species in the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/ <i>Tetraselmis</i> suecica diet ingested by <i>Placopecten</i> spat per hour. Data from Multisizer plots	.48
Figure 21 : Volume of algal cells of each species in the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/ <i>Thalassiosira weissflogii</i> diet ingested by <i>Placopecten</i> spat per hour. Data from Multisizer plots.	.48
Figure 22 : Ingestion rates of <i>Placopecten</i> spat fed 50/50 ratio T-Iso/ <i>Tetraselmis</i> suecica and T-Iso/ <i>Thalassiosira</i> weissflogii diets over the duration of the feeding trial.	.49

Figure 23 : Lipid class composition of algal diets grown at low and high macro	onutrient
concentrations and temperature regimes	53
Figure 24 : Lipid class composition of algal diets grown at low and high macro	onutrient
concentrations	
Figure 25 : Lipid class composition of diets consisting of T-Iso, Tetraselmis si	<i>ecica</i>
and Thalassiosira weissflogii fed to Placopecten spat	59
Figure 26 : Total lipid (without hydrocarbon) ingested per hour from each algo	Il species
of the T-Iso/Tetraselmis suecica diet by Placopecten spat	
Figure 27 : Total lipid (without hydrocarbon) ingested per hour from each algo	il species
of the T-Iso/ <i>Thalassiosira weiss</i> flogii diet by <i>Placopecten</i> spat	61
Figure 28 : Total carbohydrate in algae cultured at low and high macronutrient concentration and fed to <i>Placopecten</i> spat	
Figure 29 : Total carbohydrate of T-Iso, Tetraselmis suecica and Thalassiosiri	я
weissflogii fed to Placopecten spat singly and in combination	62
Figure 30 : Total carbohydrate ingested by <i>Placopecten</i> spat per hour from eau species of the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/ <i>Tetraselmis suecica</i> diet	ch algal 65
Figure 31 : Total carbohydrate ingested by <i>Placopecten</i> spat per hour from ear species of the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/ <i>Thalassiosira weissflogii</i> diet	ch algal 65

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 General

The giant scallop or sea scallop (*Placopecten magellanicus* Gmelin, 1791) ranges from the north shore of the Gulf of St. Lawrence to Cape Hatteras, North Carolina (Posgay, 1957). It is a benthic, subtidal, active suspension feeder ingesting phytoplankton, small zooplankton, spores, and detrical particles (Shumway et al., 1987).

In the giant scallop, the sexes are separate, gametes are released into the surrounding water, and fertilization occurs externally (Levitan, 1991). Fertilized eggs undergo development into planktonic D-shaped veliger lavae approximately 4 days after spawning. When larvae reach about 220µm, approximately 28 days after spawning, they develop paired eyespots and a foot (pediveliger stage), settle on the bottom, undergo metamorphosis (spat stage) (approximately 35 days after spawning), and attach to a variety of substrates (Culliney, 1974).

Placopecten magellanicus once supported a valuable fishery in eastern Canada and the northeastern United States, and still does in certain regions. Between 1976 and 1987 giant scallop harvests represented about 30% of the world production of all scallop species, but overfishing has depleted some natural stocks in recent years (Naidu, 1991). This has stimulated renewed interest in giant scallop aquaculture.

Placopeten has a number of features that make it an excellent candidate for culture in Atlantic Canada (Dadswell and Parsons, 1991). Scallops of commercial size (80-100 mm) contain a large amount of meat which commands a high market price (Wildish et al., 1988). The species is tolerant of the low whiter temperatures found in Atlantic Canada, and it is hardy when handled. Scallop culture can be divided into three stages (Claereboudt et al., 1994): a breeding or hatchery stage, where adults are conditioned and spawned and larvae raised to maturity, a nursery or intermediate stage where juveniles are raised to an outplanting size, and a growout stage where juveniles are grown to commercial size. Numerous studies have examined methods of improving intermediate and grow-out techniques (Dadswell et al., 1988; Parsons and Dadswell, 1992; Coutine' et al., 1995), but spat (juvenile scallop) supply remains critical to the economic viability and success of a scallop aquaculture or enhancement venture. The major problem facing the industry today is unpredictability in the availability of spat (Helm, 1994). If spat could be reliably grown in a hatchery, a reliable source of seed for the farmers would be ensured, eliminating the seed supply problem. When hatcheries are used to produce juvenile bivalves, maximum survival of mature larvae must be realized to make bivalve culture economically viable. Low survival of larvae and juveniles results in very high costs of hatchery operations. In order to maximize production, it is necessary to study the biology of larval and juvenile scallops, and determine the optimum conditions for their growth and survival.

1.2 Algal culture

The production of unicellular algae is a very important step in the rearing of marine bivalves on both laboratory and commercial scales. A variety of batch and continuous culture systems has been used. Batch culture can be defined as a culture of constant volume confined within a vessel with no replacement of culture medium (Eppley, 1991). The great advantage of batch culture is its simplicity; its main disadvantage is that conditions are constantly changing in the culture vessel. Growth rate changes with time, as does the physical and chemical environment of the cells. It is possible to stabilize the cells' chemical environment by using cage cultures, whereby cells are grown inside dialysis bags exposed to a reservoir of medium. Nutrients diffuse into the bags and exudates diffuse out (Parrish and Wangersky, 1990). The use of cage cultures does not, however, overcome the problem of varying growth rates and an increasing dogree of self-sheing but he algae; this can be done only by using continuous culture methods.

Continuous cultures can be defined as constant volume cultures provided with a continuous inflow of new medium and a corresponding outflow of culture. Two types of continuous cultures can be identified : turbidostat and chemostat. The standing stock of cells is regulated in turbidostat cultures, while the flow rate of new medium is regulated in chemostat cultures (Eppley, 1991). Continuous cultures are particularly attractive in laboratory work and mass culture work because they provide a continuous means of sampling or harvesting and because they are amenable to automation (Wangersky et al., 1989).

The algal production unit at the Belleoram Sea Scallop Hatchery, located in Fortune Bay, Newfoundland, obtained from Seasalter Shellfisheries is a large chemostat in which many algal culture vessels are supplied continuously with nutrients and continuously harvested at the same rate as the nutrient supply. The rate of nutrient delivery is controlled by a valve which regulates the pressure in the nutrient delivery line. When the cell density of algae in the culture vessels is constant, the growth rate of the algae is determined by the pressure of the nutrient line. Manipulation of the concentrations of the major chemical nutrients supplied to the culture vessels changes the cell density in the vessels, with an increase in the concentration of limiting nutrient leading to an increase in cell density (Dabinett et al., 1998). Adjustments in the rate of nutrient delivery to the algal chemostat culture system and concentration of nutrients may give better growth and survival of *Placopecten* larvae and spat.

1.3 Algal cell density

Algal cell density affects the clearance rate, ingestion rate and absorption efficiency of *Placopecten magellanicus*, and thus growth and survival. Growth of bivalves is a function of suspension feeding, which can be determined from the measurement of clearance rate (the volume of water swept free of particles per unit time per animal). Essentially, ciliated gills generate water currents, filter particles from the water, trap these particles in mucus, and transport them to the labial palps for further sorting and either ingestion or rejection as pseudofaces (particles which are removed from the water but are not inasetted) (Thompson and Bayne, 1972). Two general approaches to the measurement of clearance rate have been identified, a direct and an indirect method. The direct method has been used where the water from the animal's exhalant siphon can be sampled directly, and can be used to determine pumping rate. The indirect method measures the removal of particles per unit time from a known volume of water which contains the animal (s). This is the more commonly used method. The apparatus used to measure clearance may be a simple static system composed of a container containing the animal (s) and suspension of cultured algae, in which the decrease in particle density is measured over time, or a flow-through system where water with a constant algal density flows through a chamber containing the animal (s), and clearance is measured by determining the particle concentration in the inflowing and outdhowing water (Thompson and Bayne, 1972).

The general relationship between algal density and particle concentration is that clearance rate decreases with increasing algal density. Many bivalves have the ability to regulate feeding within a range of particle densities in order to obtain a constant ingestion ration (Thompson and Bayne, 1972; Winter, 1973; Palmer and Williams, 1980; Seiderer et al., 1984). Food uptake in a dense algal culture is limited by the capacity of the gut and the digestibility of the algae (McMahon and Rigler, 1965). At low algal densities, food uptake by *Placopecten magellanicus* is characterized by a constant clearance rate and ingestion rate increases with increasing algal densities (Manning, 1986). In aquaculture it is important to determine the maintenance and optimum rations for a given species. Maintenance ration is the amount of food which supports basal metabolism but results in zero growth. Optimum ration is that which maximizes gross growth efficiency. The algal ration fet to larvae and juveniles should be sufficient to cover maintenance costs, but should not exceed the optimum ration because of the high cost of growing the algae (Manning, 1986).

Hollett (1989) investigated the effect of ration (algal cell density) on the growth of juvenile *Placopecten magellanicus* to determine the most efficient use of algal cultures to promote optimum growth in a hatchery. The diet consisted of a mixture of three cultured algae in a 1:1:1 ratio based on cell count. The mixed algal diet was batch fed daily to provide initial mean cell densities of 12, 22, 45, 68, and 87 cells/µl. Clearance and ingestion rates were monitored. The results indicated that clearance rate was inversely related to algal cell density. Ingestion rate increased at low cell density to a maximum at 22 cells/µl. Between cell densities of 22 and 45 cells/µl, ingestion rate remained constant. Further increases in algal cell density caused a decrease in ingestion rate. The algal cell density of 45 cells/µl resulted in superior growth and most efficient use of the algal ration.

1.4 Algal dietary composition

For hatchery purposes, it is important to know the algal diet supporting growth and survival of larvae through metamorphosis, and resulting in optimum growth of the juveniles. A number of studies have examined the nutritive value of a variety of phytoplankton species for molluscs. From the several thousands of phytoplankton species existing in nature, only 40 (De Pauw, 1981), distributed over eight taxonomic classes, have been tested as food for juvenile bivalves belonging to the genera Ostrea, Crassostrea, Mercenaria, Mytilus, and Venerupis. From the results of these studies it can be concluded that there are considerable differences in food value between different algal species used as food for juvenile bivalves (De Pauw, 1981). Only 16 species out of 40 supported excellent growth in juveniles ; Dicrateria inornata, Isochrysis galbana, Pavlova lutheri, Pseudoisochrysis paradoxa, Tetraselmis suecica, T. chui, T. maculata, T. tetrahele. T. inconspicua. Chaetoceros calcitrans. C. curvisetus. C. simplex. Bellerochea polymorpha, B. spinifera, Skeletonema costatum, and Thalassiosira pseudonana. Eighteen had very poor nutritive value and some were even toxic. In general, representatives of the Chlorophyceae, Cyanophyceae, Dinophyceae, and Xanthophyceae were less suitable as food for bivalves because of a thick cell wall or the production of toxic metabolites (Davis and Guillard, 1958; Guillard, 1958; Ukeles, 1971, 1980). On the contrary, small chrysomonads, having no thick cell wall and producing no toxic metabolites, were good food as, were cryptomonads, green flagellates, and diatoms. However, even related species within the same class, family, or genus, may be nutritionally good or poor. Furthermore, not all the bivalves considered reacted in the same way towards given algal species; for example, *Dunallella tertiolecta* was a poor food source for *O. edulis* and *M. mercenaria*, but good for *C. gigas* (De Pauw, 1981). Algal diets that promote rapid growth of the bivalve genera examined are not, however, necessarily among the best scallop diets, so information on nutritional requirements of these genera cannot be applied directly to scallops.

During the last three decades, considerable efforts have been made to determine the value of mixed diets of monospecific algae versus that of single algal diets as food for juvenile bivalves. The results showed that with suitable algal species, far better growth of juveniles is obtained with mixtures of two or more species than with either species alone (Helm et al., 1973; Dupuy et al., 1977; Ukeles et al., 1984; Lucas et al., 1986; Gillis, 1993).

In addition to considering whether or not an algal species possesses a thick cell wall or produces toxic metabolites, several other properties must be taken into account when determining which algal species will provide the best food, including: (1) cost of growing the algae (2) ease with which the algae can be cultured in a hatchery and (3) biochemical composition of the algae (Wikfors et al., 1984; Enright et al., 1986; Gillis, 1993).

1.5 Algal growth phase

Many researchers have compared algal diets in an attempt to determine the optimal diet for bivalves. It is important to consider why some diets result in increased growth. One enigma is the relationship between the food value of an alga and its chemical composition (Epifanio, 1979). Phytoplankton can vary in their nutritional value to a variety of planktivorous animals. During early experimentation in aquaculture, variation in nutritional value of phytoplankton did not appear to be related to their general biochemical composition (Walne, 1963). These early findings suggested that palatability and digestibility were significant factors in determining the nutritional value of phytoplankton. However, the availability of more sophisticated analytical techniques provided superior tools for investigating the biochemical composition of phytoplankton, e.g., the Chromarod-latroscan (TLC/FID) system used for lipid class measurements (Ackman, 1981), and the analysis of the composition of individual fatty acids have shown that the biochemical composition of the algae is highly significant in affecting molluscan growth.

Phytoplankton as food must supply both energy and essential nutrients. Although little is known of specific nutrient requirements for bivalves (Langdon and Waldock, 1981), lipid, carbohydrate, and protein remain the major dietary sources of energy for growth and development. In most marine invertebrate larvae lipid is the major reserve material (Holland, 1978), whereas adults use glycogen as their major energy source (Giese, 1969). During the pelagic stage, neutral lipid is accumulated by larvae and reaches a peak just before metamorphosis. Most bivalve larvae are unable to feed on particulate matter during metamorphosis and settlement, as a result of the larval feeding organ (the velum) being cast off, and the adult feeding organ (the gill) not yet being functional (Hickman and Gruffydd, 1971). Lipid reserves are rapidly depleted during this period to meet the costs of metabolism and morphogenesis (Holland and Hannant, 1974). Therefore, the correct die is required not only to ensure good growth of pelagic larvae, but to allow them to accumulate enough energy reserves to sustain them through metamorphosis.

The conditions under which phytoplankton grow determine their biochemical composition and thereby affect their energy content and nutrient value (Whyte, 1987). One factor influencing algal biochemical composition is the growth phase of algae harvested for food. In the logarithmic phase, synthesis of metabolites and cell division is rapid and cell numbers increase in a geometric progression, while in the stationary phase cell numbers remain constant and their viability is maintained by stored energy reserves. Studies on changes in biochemical composition of phytoplankton during the different growth phases are not very common, and published tau sually refer to a single phase of the culture (Fernandez-Reifiz et al., 1989). Brown et al. (1996) investigated the effect of harvest stage (logarithmic and stationary phases) on the biochemical composition of the diatom *Thalassiosira pseudonana*, and found that with the onset of stationary phase, carbohydrate and to a lesser extent lipid content increased, and protein decreased, whereas cells in logarithmic phase contained the most protein. This was a result of metabolism being shunted from protein synthesis (cell division) during the logarithmic phase to energy (carbon) storage during the stationary phase.

Other studies of the nutritive value of phytoplankton species during different growth phases have shown that high levels of carbohydrate, obtained from algae harvested during stationary phase, produce the best growth in juvenile oysters (Ostrea edulis) (Enright et al., 1986). High dietary protein, obtained from algae harvested during logarithmic phase, produces optimum growth in juvenile mussels (Mytilus trossulus) (Kreeger and Langdon, 1993). Flaak and Epifanio (1978) also demonstrated that algae in the stationary phase contained more earbohydrate and resulted in oysters with more glycogen; algae in the exponential phase contained more protein but supported less growth.

1.6 Algal macronutrient concentration

Biochemical studies on microalgae are also required to determine how organic composition may be affected by the concentrations of dissolved macronutrients in the surrounding medium. Changes in the chemical composition of algal species cultured at different macronutrient (nitrate, phosphate and silicate) concentrations have long been observed (Ketchum and Redfield, 1949; Spoehr and Milner, 1949). Most such studies have shown repeatable trends when the nitrogen source is manipulated: nitrogen deficiency results in an increase in carbohydrate and decrease in protein, whereas nitrogen enrichment results in cells rich in protein and low in carbohydrate (Thomas et al., 1984; Wikfors, 1986).

Harrison et al. (1990), measured changes in protein, carbohydrate, and lipid of three algal species (Isochrysis galbana, Chaetoceros calcitrans, and Thalassiosira pseudonana) (harvested during mid-logarithmic growth phase) as growth became limited by nitrogen (N) or silicon (Si). Under N starvation (2 days) % lipid remained relatively constant, while % carbohydrate increased and % protein decreased in all three species, compared with cells growing under no nutrient limitation. Under Si starvation (6 hours) there was no change in lipid, protein or carbohydrate. No changes in lipid were observed, probably because cell composition was determined after only 6 hours of Si starvation. An increase in lipids due to Si limitation in *Cyclotella cryptica* and *Chaetoceros muelleri* has been observed by several workers (Vaulot et al., 1987; Roessler, 1988).

Wikfors et al. (1984) analysed two algal flagellates (Dunaliella territolecta and Tetraselmis maculata) for total carbohydrate, protein, and lipid. The two algal species were cultured in three different growth media and harvested in stationary phase. When cultured in the encinded-nutrient reduced seawater medium X, both species contained more carbohydrate and less protein than they did when cultured in E (standard formulation/enriched seawater growth medium). The third medium (N/P) (all medium components decreased except nitrate and phosphate) produced algae with decreased carbohydrate and increased protein when compared with E. The total lipid content of D. tertiolecta was significantly less than that of T. maculatar egardless of culture medium. Tetraselmis maculata was a consistently better food source than D. tertiolecta, indicating a relationship between algal lipid content and oyster growth. Growth of oysters fed algae cultured in medium X was higher than growth of oysters fed algae cultured in E or N/P, suggesting a nutritional requirement for more carbohydrate than protein.

Several authors have pointed out the importance of lipid (Dunstan et al., 1993; Parrish et al., 1998) and carbohydrate (Enright et al., 1986) for growth of mollusc larvae and spat, and Brown et al. (1997) reported that the amino acid composition of the 40 species of microalgae examined during their study was strikingly similar, suggesting that protein quality was also similar. The protein quality of microalgae also remains high under different culture conditions (Brown et al., 1993). For these reasons the protein content of the microalgae was not determined during the present study and only lipid and carbohydrate analyses were performed.

The importance of providing larvae and bivalve spat with a suitable algal diet in the hatchery is very clear; they will grow faster and more efficiently, reach a higher quality, and perform better when transferred to the natural environment.

1.7 Selection of algal species by filter-feeding bivalves

The choice of algal species is partially dependent on the particular morphological and hydrodynamic characteristics of the ctenidia of a given bivalve species, which can lead to different filtering and particle retention capabilities based on size, electrical charge, and flow rates (Rubenstein and Koehl, 1977; Jørgensen, 1983; LaBarbera, 1984; Riisgard, 1988).

Experiments conducted by Lesser et al. (1991) with *Placopecten magellanicus*, using different sizes of phytoplankton at densities that did not produce pseudofaces, revealed that the selection of algae was not based on size alone. The total number of cells cleared was not significantly different between any of the experiments. Particle selection in these cases was apparently based on characteristics other than size, or by preingestive sorting of algae by juvenile scallops. This could reflect the ability of juvenile scallops to regulate their feeding rates in order to obtain a constant ration. If maintaining a constant ration is partially regulated by factors other than size, other mechanisms must be invoked to explain the results. These mechanisms might include chemosensory cues, the physiological state and biochemical composition of the algal cells determining which cells are cleared and ingested (Lesser et al., 1991).

1.8 Calcein staining

Chemical tagging of organisms to provide identification, time, or growth marks has been used successfully in many studies (eg. Bevelander, 1965). The chemical calcein (3,6-Dihydroxy-2,4-bis-[N,N'-di (carboxymethyl)-aminomethyl fluoran), C₂₀H₂₀N₁O₁₃, is one such marker which has received relatively little attention and which offers several benefits over others. Calcein was designed as an indicator for calcium (Diehl and Ellingbee, 1956). It can be incorporated into the skeletons of a wide variety of taxa, providing a fluorescent mark which can be used for identification, for studies of calcification, and as a benchmark from which to measure growth since marking. It fluoresces bright yellow-green under blue or ultraviolet light, shows very little toxicity, and has a good shelf life in solution. Applied through bath or injection, it appears to be permanently incorporated into any calcified structure laid down while the chemical is present, while not modifying the growth rate of marked individuals. As a marker, calcein resembles tetracycline, but fluoresces more brightly, is less toxic, is more easily absorbed in a bath, and has a much longer shelf life in solution (Rowley and Mackinnon, 1995). It has been used previously to mark fish otoliths (Wilson et al., 1987) and mammal skeletons (Suzuki and Matthews, 1966), and is presently being used to study sea-urchin growth and to mark scallop larvae (Crocker, 1998).

1.9 Objectives

Experience at the sea scallop hatchery in Belleoram since it opened in 1995 has shown that survival and growth of larvae prior to settlement is predictable and consistent. In contrast survival and growth of larvae through settlement to 1 mm in shell height (spat) has been unpredictable. Growth and survival rates have fluctuated, indicating that physical conditions and conditions such as diet and ration have not been optimal.

This study was undertaken to investigate the effect of manipulation of the algal diet with respect to cell density, species composition, growth stage of harvest, and macronutrient concentration on growth of sea scallop larvae and spat. Based on studies previously cited in this chapter, the hypotheses tested were that:

 calcein staining of *Placopecten* spat would provide a fluorescent mark which could be used as a benchmark from which to measure new shell growth since staining. different algal densities of a standard diet fed to *Placopecten* spat would result in different growth rates of spat.

3) there are differences in food value among different algal species.

4) *Placopecten* larvae and spat fed algal diets harvested during the stationary phase show faster growth than those fed algal diets harvested during logarithmic phase.

5) the biochemical composition of algae depends on the macronutrient (nitrate/ phosphate/silicate) concentration in the chemostat medium. Macronutrient deficiency results in an increase in absolute carbohydrate content and/or lipid in algal cells, whereas macronutrient enrichment results in algal cells low in carbohydrate and/or lipid.

Placopecten larvae and spat fed macronutrient deficient diets show higher growth than those fed macronutrient enriched diets.

6) Placopecten spat preferentially select one algal species over another when fed two species in equal proportion based on cell count or cell size.

Chapter 2

Materials and Methods

2.1 Study site

Research was conducted at a commercial sea scallop hatchery located in Belleoram, Fortune Bay, Newfoundland.

2.2 Algal culture

Stock cultures of various algal species (Table 1) were illuminated under constant light from fluorescent tubes at about 20°C. The cultures were maintained in glass test tubes containing seawater enriched with commercially available 92 medium (Guillard, 1975), and were subcultured every two weeks under aseptic conditions. Algal cultures used for feeding larvae and spat were inoculated first into 100 mL volumes and then to 2 L volumes in 4 L fasks. These cultures were used to inoculate 500 L polyethylene bags, which comprised the algal production unit chemostat at the hatchery, designed by and purchased from Seasatter Shelfisheries, England. Each 500 L culture bag was supplied with a continuously pumped inflow of pasteurised medium and continuously harvested at the same rate through an overflow tube. The rate of medium (nutrient) delivery or harvest was controlled by a valve which regulated the pressure in the nutrient delivery line. When the cell density of algae in the culture bags was constant, the growth rate of the algae could be determined by the nutrient line pressure (Eppley, 1991).

The effect of algae harvested from different growth phases on the growth of scallop larvae and spat was investigated by adjusting the nutrient line pressure (5.2 psi) to control the harvest rate, and by adding a second nutrient delivery line to those cultures maintained in logarithmic phase at high growth rates. Dividing the volume of algae (diatoms and flagellates) harvested per day by the volume of the culture bags provided an estimation of instantaneous growth rate (μ). Growth rate in divisions per day (d) was obtained by dividing μ by the natural log (ln) of 2 (Eppley, 1991). The growth rates (divisions/day) were approximately 0.70 for logarithmic phase diatoms, 0.52 for logarithmic phase flagellates, and 0.14 for near-stationary phase diatoms and flagellates.

The concentrations of the major chemical macronutrients (nitrate, phosphate and silicate) supplied to the culture bags were varied to modify the lipid and carbohydrate concentration of the algae in order to investigate the effect of algal macronutrient concentration on the subsequent growth of scallop larvae and spat which were fed these cultures. Replete cultures were supplied macronutrient concentrations of 883 μ M nitrate, 36.3 μ M phosphate, and 107 μ M silicate (Guillard, 1975) based on 0.2 formulation. Deplete cultures were supplied concentrations of 294 μ M nitrate, 12 μ M phosphate, and 107 μ M silicate by decreasing the nitrate and phosphate cultures traitions by 1/3. Diatoms were found to be silicate and phosphate in deplete cultures. Nitrate was not limiting in either replete or deplete cultures for diatoms and flagellates (S. Andrews, BSc. Hons. Thesis, Menorial University or Oweroundand, pers. com.).

To investigate temperature effects on the quality of algae fed to scallop larvae, the temperature of the macronutrient cultures was varied by adjusting the cold water flow in heat exchangers attached to each culture.

Daily estimates of culture cell densities were used to determine the amount required for feeding larvae and spat. A Model Z_r Coulter Counter with a 100 μ m aperture tube was used for algal cell counting.

Туре	Algal Species	Cell length (µm)	Source
flagellate	Isochrysis (clone T-Iso)	3-6	CCMP
flagellate	Isochrysis galbana	5-6	CCMP
flagellate	Tetraselmis suecica	10-15	Seasalter Shellfisheries
flagellate	Pavlova lutheri	3-6	CCMP
flagellate	Chroomonas salina	6-9	CCMP
diatom	Chaetoceros calcitrans	3-7	CCMP
diatom	Chaetoceros ceratosporum	3-16	Seasalter Shellfisheries
diatom	Chaetoceros muelleri	4-9	Seasalter Shellfisheries
diatom	Thalassiosira pseudonana (clone 3H)	4-6	CCMP
diatom	Thalassiosira weissflogii	10-15	CCMP

Table 1. Algal cultures used for feeding giant scallop larvae and spat.

CCMP = Provasoli-Guillard Center for Culture of Marine Phytoplankton, Maine, USA

2.3 Algal dry weight

Algal dry weight determinations were performed as follows : two counts were performed on three separate aliquots of each algal culture to determine cell density. Subsamples (100 mL) of the algal cultures were filtered through pre-weighed, precombusted Whatman GF/C filters using gentle vacuum. The cells on the filter were rinsed with distilled water and the filters were placed in aluminum weighing pans, dried at 70°C for 24 hours, cooled in a desiccator and reweighed.

2.4 Larval and spat experimental rearing tanks

Three types of experimental tanks were used throughout this research. Plastic cylindrical tanks (20 L) containing 16 L of seawater (salinity 30-31 ppt, temperature 15°C) were used for small-scale spat experimentation. The tanks were partly submerged in a water bath for temperature control. Air was bubbled into the tanks to maintain oxygen levels and circulate the algal cells. Spat were removed temporarily every 2 or 3 days while the tanks were cleaned, refilled and algae added.

Conical fibreglass tanks (250 L) filled with 200 L of seawater were used for intermediate-scale larval and spat experimentation. Air was bubbled into the tanks to maintain oxygen levels and algal distribution. Larvae and spat were removed temporarily twice a week while the tanks were cleaned, refilled and food added. Spat were held in downwellers hooked onto the sides of the conical tanks. Downwellers were constructed from 16 L plastic cylindrical tanks with the bottoms cut out and replaced with 650 μ m mesh screens. An airtift was placed on the side of each downweller to recirculate water to the spat at a flow rate of 1.2 L/min.

Fibreglass hatchery production tanks (7000 L) filled with 6000 L of seawater were used for large-scale larval experimentation. Air was gently bubbled into the tanks to provide gentle circulation. Larvae were removed temporarily twice a week while the tanks were cleaned, and refilled and food added.

2.5 Spat staining with calcein

Scallop spat shells were stained with calcein to introduce fluorescent marker bands which could be used to measure new shell growth in subsequent growth trials. One hundred spat, ranging in shell height from 0.5 mm - 2.0 mm, were placed in each of two 10 L plastic buckets containing either 6.6 L of calcein solution or 6.6 L of seawater, partly submerged in a water bath as a temperature control. Air was bubbled into the buckets to maintain oxygen levels and algal distribution. Calcein solution was prepared by dissolving 0.15 g calcein/litre seawater, then adjusting the pH with NaOH to equal that of ambient seawater (pH - 8.10) (Crocker, 1998). The calcein, in powdered form, was obtained from Sigma Chemical (Lot 123H0594). The spat were batch fed approximately solells/u of a standard diet, consisting of equal numbers of cells of six unicellular algal species, namely, Thalassiosira pseudonana, Chaetoceros muelleri, Chaetoceros calcitrans, Pavlova lutheri, Isochrysis galbana, and T-Iso.

Scallop spat were left to stain for 24 hours, when 25 were removed from the calcein bath and examined by epifluorescence microscopy. Fluorescent banding was weak, so the spat were put back in the calcein bath and left for an additional 24 hours. Examination after 48 hours of immersion illustrated that banding was not sufficiently strong, so the spat were once again replaced in the calcein bath and left for another 24 hours. Banding was strong after 72 hours of immersion, so the spat were removed from both the calcein and seawater baths, and mortality determined using low power light microscopy. This method was then used to stain spat in subsequent growth trials.

2.6 Duration of growth trials

All subsequent growth trials were conducted for a minimum of 12 days. At the end of the trials shell height (from the hinge to the periphery of the shell) was measured by low power light microscopy for at least 30 larvae. New shell growth (from the fluorescent band to the periphery of the shell) was measured by epifluorescence microscopy for at least 20 spat. Mortality was assessed in some growth trials by low power light microscopy.

2.7 Algal cell density and spat growth

The effect of algal cell density on growth of spat was investigated to determine the optimum density at which to feed spat in subsequent growth trials. Scallop spat ranging in shell height from 0.3 mm - 1.7 mm were calcein stained, and 200 were placed in each of ten 20 L cylindrical tanks. Each tank contained a different cell density of a standard diet (2 control tanks/no cultured food added, two tanks of 10 cells/µL, two of 20 cells/µL, two of 40 cells/µL, and two of 80 cells/µL). The standard diet consisted of equal numbers of cells, of six unicellular algal species, namely *lsochrysis galbana*, T-lso, *Chroomonas salina*, *Ternselmis suecica*, *Thalassiosira psycholana*, and *Chaetoceros melleri*. The experiment ran for 14 days, during which the algal cell densities were restored to their initial values if they dropped below 20% of that value before the water was changed. Clearance rates were determined for spat in all tanks daily from cell counts and the equation of Coughlan (1969):

$$F = ((M^*t^{-1} * \ln C_0/C_t) - (M^*t^{-1} * \ln C_0/C_t)) * n^{-1} \text{ where:}$$

F = clearance rate (mL/h/animal), M = volume of water with suspended algae (mL), $C_a^{=}$ initial particle concentration (cells/µL), $C_a^{=}$ concentration at time t (cells/µL), t = time (hours), $C_a^{i} = \text{initial concentration in control chamber (cells/µL)}$, $C_a^{i} = \text{concentration at time t in control chamber (cells/µL)}$, and n = number of animals per tank.

Ingestion rate was determined as the decrease in the number of cells with time per scallop. The following equation was used (Hollett, 1989):

$$IR = (C_i - C_f) V * t^{-1} * n^{-1}$$
 where :

IR = ingestion rate (cells/scallop/hour), C_i = initial cell concentration (cells/ μ L), C_r = final cell concentration (cells/ μ L), V = volume of seawater (mL), t = time (hours), and n = number of scallops.

Five control tanks (1 for each algal cell density) were set up for three days, under the same conditions as the 10 treatment tanks, except they contained no spat. Clearance rates were monitored for the control tanks to determine if there was settling out of algae.

2.8 Attempted improvement of standard hatchery diet by addition of algal species

The effect of species composition of algal diets on larval and spat growth was investigated by performing several growth trials in which algal species (*Chaetoceros* calcitrars, Tetraselmis suecica, and Chroomonas salina) were added to the standard hatchery diet of 5 species of algae (*Chaetoceros ceratosporum*, *Chaetoceros muelleri*, *Thalassiosira pseudonana*, *Isochrysis galbana*, and T-Iso) to look for possible improvements in the diet.

2.8.1 Chaetoceros calcitrans in larval diets

Larvae were suspended in 10 L of seawater by gentle agitation with a plastic plunger. One millifitre aliquots were removed and the larvae killed with ethanol and counted by inverted microscopy. Approximately 2 million scallop larvae were placed in each of two 7000 L hatchery tanks and batch fed 2 diets in logarithmic phase. One diet consisted of equal numbers of cells of 5 unicellular algal species, namely *Chaetoceros ceratosporum, Chaetoceros muelleri, Thalassiostra pseudonana, Isochrysts galbana* and T-Iso, while the other diet consisted of the same 5 algal species in addition to *Chaetoceros calcitrans.* Larvae were fed 16 cells/µL at the beginning of the experiment and the food density was increased as the larvae grew, to a final density of 30 cells/µL.

2.8.2 Chaetoceros calcitrans in spat diets

Scallop spat ranging in shell height from 0.5 mm - 0.75 mm were stained with calcein, and 200 placed in each of four 20 L cylindrical tanks (2 replicates of each diet). Spat were batch fed 40 cells/µL of 2 logarithmic phase diets. One diet consisted of equal numbers of cells of 5 unicellular algal species, namely *Chaetoceros ceratosporum*, *Chaetoceros muelleri*, *Thalassiosira pseudonana*, *Isochrysis galbana* and T-Iso while the other diet consisted of the same 5 algal species in addition to *Chaetoceros calcitrans*.

2.8.3 Tetraselmis suecica and Chroomonas salina in spat diets

Scallop spat ranging in size from 1.7 mm - 2.0 mm were stained with calcein, and 200 placed into each of eight 20 L cylindrical tanks. Each tank contained the same algal cell density (40 cells'µL), but different algal dietary compositions. Four different diets were examined, namely a standard diet, a standard + *Tetraselmis suecica* + *Chroomonas* salma diet, a standard + *Tetraselmis suecica* diet, and a standard + *Chroomonas* salma diet (2 replicates of each diet). The standard diet consisted of 4 unicellular algal species, namely *Chaetoceros muelleri, Thalassiosira pswdonana*, *Isochrysis galbana*, and T-Iso. *Chaetoceros caraosporum* was excluded from the standard diet because the culture crashed. The diets consisted of equal numbers of cells of the unicellular algal species listed for each treatment.

2.9 Algal growth phase

The effect of algae harvested from logarithmic and near-stationary growth phases on the subsequent growth of scallop larvae and spat was investigated.

2.9.1 Larvae

Four experiments were conducted to examine the effect of algae harvested from different growth phases on growth of scallop larvae. In the first experiment approximately 3.5 million larvae were placed in each of two 7000 L hatchery tanks and batch fed a standard diet of algae harvested from logarithmic and near-stationary growth phases. The diet consisted of equal numbers of cells of 7 unicellular algal species, namely *Chaetoceros ceratosporum, Chaetoceros muelleri, Thalassiosira pseudonana, Isochrysis* galbana, T-Iso, *Chaetoceros calcitrans*, and *Pavlova lutheri*. Larvae were fed 16 cells/µL at the beginning of the experiment and the algal cell density was increased to a density of 30 cells/µL as the larvae grew.

The second experiment followed the same protocol as the first, except that approximately 3.9 million larvae were placed in each of 2 tanks.

The third and fourth experiments followed the same protocol as the first two, except that approximately 3 million larvae were placed in each of 2 tanks. In contrast to the first 2 experiments, the larvae were fed only 6 unicellular algal species, with *Chaetoceros calcitrarss* being excluded from the diet.

2.9.2 Spat

Four experiments were conducted to investigate the effect of algae harvested from different growth phases on growth of calcein-stained scallop spat. In the first experiment, 400 spat ranging in shell height from 0.3 mm - 0.5 mm and 1.4 mm -1.7 mm were placed in each of eight 20 L cylindrical tanks. Each tank contained 40 cells/µL of a standard diet harvested from logarithmic and near-stationary phase growth. Spat in 4 tanks were batch fed algae harvested during the logarithmic phase, while spat in the other 4 tanks were fed algae harvested during the near-stationary phase. There were 2 tanks containing spat of each size range for each harvest phase. The standard diet consisted of equal numbers of cells of four unicellular algal species, namely, *Chaetoceros muelleri*, *Thalassiosira pseudonana*, *Isochrysts galbana*, and T-Iso. Clearance rates were determined daily from cell counts using a Coulter Counter and the equation of Coughlan (1969).

The second experiment followed the same protocol as the first, with the exception that spat ranged in shell height from 0.5 mm - 0.75 mm and 0.75 mm - 1.4 mm, and 300spat were placed in each of 8 tanks. The diet in this experiment consisted of 6 unicellular algal species, namely Thalassiosira pseudonana, Chaetoceros muelleri, Chaetoceros ceratosporum, Pavlova lutheri, Isochrysis galbana, and T-Iso.

The third experiment followed the same protocol as the second with the exception that 200 spat were placed in each of 8 tanks.

In the fourth experiment only one size range was examined (1.4 mm - 1.7 mm), and there were no replicate tanks. Two hundred spat were placed in each of 2 tanks, and fed the same diets as spat in the first experiment. Clearance rates were not monitored.

2.10 Algal macronutrient concentration

The effect of algae grown under conditions of high and low macronutrient concentration on the subsequent growth of scallop larvae and spat was investigated.

2.10.1 Larval diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high and low macronutrient concentrations

Approximately 200,000 larvae were placed in each of twelve 250 L conical tanks. Larvae were batch fed four logarithmic phase diets harvested from algae grown under high and low macronutrient concentrations (3 replicates of each treatment), namely a 100% low macronutrient diet, a 100% high macronutrient diet, a 50/50 ratio low/high macronutrient diet, and a 80/20 ratio low/high macronutrient diet. The diets were fed to larvae at an initial algal cell density of 16 cells/µL, and the density was increased as the larvae grew, up to a density of 30 cells/µL. The diets consisted of equal numbers of cells of 4 unicellular algal species, namely *Isochrysis galbana*, T-Iso, *Chaetoceros muelleri*, and *Thalassiosira pseudonana*.

2.10.2 Spat diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high and low macronutrient concentrations

Approximately 3300 calcein-stained spat, ranging in shell height from 0.75 mm -1.4 mm, were placed in each of 9 downwellers hung in 250 L conical tanks. Flow rates were adjusted to 1.2 L/min for each downweller. Spat were batch fed three logarithmic phase diets harvested from algae grown under high and low macronutrient concentrations (3 replicates of each treatment), namely a 100% low macronutrient diet, at 00% high macronutrient diet, and a 50/50 ratio of low/high macronutrient diet, at an algal cell density of 40 cells/µL. The diets consisted of equal numbers of cells of diatoms to flagellates of 3 unicellular algal species, namely T-los, *Chaetocoros muelleri*, and *Thalassiosira weissflogii*. Controls with no spat were set up for each treatment at the beginning of the experiment. Two samples of each algal species grown under high and low macronutrient concentrations were taken at the end of the experiment for lipid and carbohydrate analysis. Clearance rates were calculated daily using previously described

2.10.3 Larval diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high and low macronutrient concentrations and high and low temperature regimes

The effect of algae grown under conditions of high and low macronutrient concentrations and high and low temperature regimes on the subsequent growth of larvae was investigated. Approximately 200,000 larvae were placed in each of twelve 250 L conical tanks. Larvae were batch fed four logarithmic phase diets grown under conditions
of high and low macronutrient concentrations and high and low temperature regimes (3 replicates of each treatment), namely a 50/50 ratio of low macronutrient-high temperature /high macronutrient-high temperature diet, a 50/50 ratio of low macronutrient-high temperature/high macronutrient-low temperature diet, as 0/50 ratio of low macronutrient -low temperature/high macronutrient-high temperature diet, and a 50/50 ratio of low macronutrient-low temperature diet, and a 50/50 ratio of low macronutrient-low temperature diet. The diets were fed at an initial algal cell density of 16 cells/µL and the density was increased as the larvae grew, up to a density of 30 cells/µL. The diets consisted of equal numbers of cells of diatoms to flagellates of 3 unicellular algal species, namely T-Iso, *Chaetoceros muelleri*, and *Thalassiotra pseudonane*.

The temperature of the algal culture bags was recorded twice weekly. One sample of each algal species grown under conditions of high and low macronutrient concentrations and high and low temperature regimes was taken at the end of the experiment for lipid analysis.

2.11 <u>Tetraselmis suecica, Thalassiosira weissflogii and T-Iso fed to spat singly</u> and in combination

Based on recent hatchery experience, where improved growth of spat was obtained by the addition of *Thalassiosira weissflogii* to the standard diet, a growth trial was conducted with *Tetraselmis suecica*, *Thalassiosira weissflogii*, and T-Iso fed to spat singly and in combination to determine the effect on subsequent growth of spat and seek evidence for possible selectivity. Spat ranging in shell height from 0.75 mm - 1.4 mm were calcein-stained and 150 spat were placed in each of 15 (3 replicates of 5 treatments) 4 L plastic buckets each containing 4 L of seawater and air stones, and partly submerged in a water bath. The 5 treatments consisted of spat being batch fed 40 cells/µL of logarithmic phase algae grown under conditions of low macronutrient concentration. The five diets consisted of a 100% T-Iso diet, a 100% *Tetraselmis suecica* diet, a 100% *Thalassioiar weissflogii* diet, a \$0/50 ratio of T-Iso/Tetraselmis mecica diet, and a \$0/50 ratio T-Iso/Thalassiosira weissflogii diet, based on cell count. A control bucket for each treatment was set up containing no spat. Algal cell densities were calculated daily using a Coulter Multiszer II to determine clearance and ingestion rates and seek evidence for selectivity, i.e. the preferential selection of an algal species from mixed diets. Plots obtained using a Coulter Multiszer II provided information pertaining to cell densities of each algal species in the 50/50 ratio diets. By overlaying plots from each successive time interval and subtracting algal cell densities while allowing for setting of the algal cells in the control bucket over the same interval, clearance rate, ingestion rate and selectivity (number and volume of each species selected) were determined. Clearance rate was calculated using the equation of Coughlan (1969) and ingestion rate using the equation of Hollett (1959).

Samples of each algal species were taken at the end of the experiment for lipid and carbohydrate analysis (2 samples of each species). Total lipid and total carbohydrate actually ingested from each algal species of the 50/50 ratio diets by spat per hour were obtained by multiplying the number of cells of each species ingested by the corresponding amount of lipid and carbohydrate per cell.

2.12 Lipid analysis of algae

Extraction and lipid analytical procedures were based on Parrish (1987), and conducted at the Ocean Sciences Centre, Logy Bay, Newfoundland. Algae were sampled from 100 mL volumes of each culture by filtering onto precombusted 47 mm diameter glass-fibre filters (Whatman GF/C). The filters were stored in chloroform at -20°C under nitrogen in glass vials until analysed. Total lipids were extracted with a mixture of chloroform and methanol (2:1 v/v). Lipid classes were measured by analysing an aliquot of the total lipid extract on Chromarod S-III silica rods with an Iatroscan MK III TH-10 TLC-FID analyser. The solvent system used for the lipid separation was hexane-diethyl ether-aceita acid (60/17/0.5, v/v/v) which resolves triacy/glycerols and five fatty acids from the common neutral lipid classes. Peaks were identified by comparison with chromatograms of standards.

2.13 Carbohydrate analysis of algae

Dissolved carbohydrate was measured using the phenol-sulphuric acid method (Strickland and Parsons, 1972). Algae were sampled from 100 mL volumes of each culture by filtering onto 47 mm diameter glass-fibre filters (Whatman GF/C). The filters were stored at -20°C in glass vials until analysed. Five millilitres of boiling distilled water were added to each vial. Filters were ground with a glass rod. The rod was rinsed with 1 mL boiling distilled water. Vials were centrifuged for 2 minutes at 500 rpm. One millilitre of sample was removed from each vial and diluted to 50 mL distilled water in an Erlenmeyer flask. Two millilitres of sample were removed from each flask and placed in an additional Erlenmeyer flask. Two millilitres of phenol reagent (25 g of phenol dissolved in 500 mL of distilled water) were added to each flask containing the 2 mL samples using an automatic pipette. Ten millilitres of sulphuric acid reagent (2.5 g of hydrazine sulphate dissolved in 500 mL concentrated sulphuric acid) were added rapidly to each flask using a pipette with the tip cut off. The flasks were cooled by allowing to stand for one hour at room temperature. The absorbances of the solutions were measured in a spectrophotometer using a 1 cm cell, at 485 nm. The concentration of unknown carbohydrate was determined graphically using a standard curve generated by plotting Dglucose standard solutions against corresponding absorbances.

2.14 Statistical analysis

Variability between replicate tanks of the same treatment and between different treatments for each experiment was analysed using nested one-way Anova followed by Tukey's analysis if a significant difference existed between treatments.

Student t-tests were conducted for the larval experiments carried out in 7000 L hatchery production tanks. No replicate tanks were used during these experiments. A ttest was conducted for the algal growth phase spat experiment where only one size range was available with no replication. Student t-tests were also conducted on the proportion of each species ingested by number and volume, during the selectivity experiment. The criterion for statistical significance in all analyses was p≤ 0.05.

Correlation coefficients of lipid class composition of the diet and shell growth rate and total carbohydrate and shell growth rate were obtained using Pearson correlation analysis. The criterion for statistical significance was $p \le 0.01$.

All analyses were performed using the SPSS statistical package.

Chapter 3

Results

3.1 Spat staining with calcein

Seventy-two hours were required for immersion of spat in calcein solution to obtain a strong fluorescent band (Figure 1). Survival of the calcein stained spat and control spat was 99% and 100% respectively.

3.2 Algal cell density and spat growth

Nested one-way analysis of variance showed that growth rates of spat did not differ significantly at different algal cell densities ($F_{(4.5)} = 3.824$, p > 0.05) (Figure 2).

Clearance rates of spat differed significantly at different algal cell densities (Nested Anova, $F_{(4,5)} = 45.500$, p < 0.05), with replicate tanks at the same cell density not differing significantly (Nested Anova, $F_{(2,199)} = 0.155$, p > 0.05). Data from replicates were pooled and Tukey's analysis showed that clearance rate was higher at 0 cells/µL than at the other cell concentrations (Figure 3).

Ingestion rates of spat differed significantly when spat were fed different algal cell densities (Nested Anova, $F_{(4,5)}$ = 68.281, p < 0.05) with replicate tanks at the same cell density not differing significantly (Nested Anova, $F_{(7,150)}$ = 0.367, p > 0.05). Data from replicates were pooled and Tukeys analysis showed that ingestion rate increased as the algal cell density increased (Figure 4).

3.3 Attempted improvement of standard hatchery diet by addition of algal species

3.3.1 Chaetoceros calcitrans in larval and sp-at diets

Neither larval (t-test, p > 0.05) nor spat. (Nested Anova, $F_{(1,2)} = 17.430$, p > 0.05) growth were significantly affected by diets including and excluding the algal species



Figure 1. Staining of scallop spat (0.5 mm - 2 mm shell height) with calcein.









Common letter denotes no significant difference at p > 0.05. [Mean + SE, n = 20]



Figure 4. Ingestion rate of Placopecten spat fed a diet of Thalassiosira pseudonana, Chaetoceros muelleri, Tetraselmis suecica, Chroomonas salina, Isochrysis galbana and T-Iso at various cell densities.

Common letter denotes no significant difference at p > 0.05. [Mean + SE, n = 20]

30

Chaetoceros calcitrans (Figures 5 and 6). Survival of spat did not significantly differ between the two diets in each case.

3.3.2 Tetraselmis suecica and Chroomonas salina in spat diets

Nested one-way analysis of variance showed that growth rates of spat did not significantly differ when fed four different diets ($F_{CAB} = 0.090$, p > 0.05) (Figure 7). Survival of spat did not significantly differ between the four diets examined, and ranged from 98% to 100%.

3.4 Algal growth phase

3.4.1 Larvae

In three out of four experiments conducted, larvae fed logarithmic phase algae were significantly larger at the end of the experiments than those fed near-stationary phase algae (t-test, p < 0.05) (Figure 8).

3.4.2 Spat

Results of the first experiment showed that for the size range 0.3 mm - 0.5 mm, growth rates of spat differed significantly between replicate tanks (Nested Anova, $F_{C,150}$ = 4.650, p < 0.05). Data from replicates were not pooled and Tukey's analysis showed that spat fed logarithmic phase algae grew faster than those fed near-stationary phase algae, with growth rates differing significantly between replicates 1 of both diets (p < 0.05). For the size range 1.4 mm - 1.7 mm, growth rates did not differ significantly between diets (Nested Anova, $F_{c_{1,20}}$ = 7.209, p > 0.05) or between replicate tanks of the same diet (Nested Anova, $F_{c_{1,20}}$ = 0.069, p > 0.05) (Figure 9a).

Results of the second experiment showed that for the size range 0.5 mm -0.75 mm, growth rates did not significantly differ between diets (Nested Anova, $F_{c1,20} = 0.426$, p > 0.05) or between replicate tanks of the same diet (Nested Anova, $F_{c1,20} = 1.855$, p > 0.05). For the size range 0.75 mm -1.4 mm, growth rates did differ significantly between replicate tanks of the same diet (Nested Anova, $F_{CL180} = 24.580$, p < 0.05). Data from replicates were not pooled and Tukey's analysis showed that spat fed near-stationary phase algae grew significantly faster than those fed logarithmic phase algae (p < 0.05) (Figure 9b).

Results of the third experiment showed that for the size range 0.5 mm -0.75 mm, growth rates differed significantly between replicate tanks of the same diet (Nested Anova, $F_{c1,190} = 62.580$, p < 0.05). Data from replicates were not pooled and Tukey's analysis showed that spat fed logarithmic phase algae grew faster than those fed near-stationary phase algae, with both replicates of the near-stationary diet being significantly different from the second replicate of the logarithmic diet. For the size range 0.75 mm - 1.4 mm, growth rates did not significantly differ between replicate tanks of the same diet (Nested Anova, $F_{c_{100}} = 0.690$, p > 0.05), but did differ significantly between diets, with spat fed logarithmic phase algae growing faster than those fed near-stationary phase algae (Nested Anova, $F_{c_{100}} = 283.570$, p < 0.05) (Figure 9c). The fourth experiment illustrated that spat fed logarithmic phase algae grew significantly faster than those fed near-stationary phase algae (one size range 1.4 mm -1.7 mm) (t-test, p < 0.05) (Figure 92).

Clearance rates of spat did not significantly differ between diets or between replicate tanks of the same diet, for each size range, during all three experiments examined (Nested Anova, p > 0.05) (Figure 10). Survival did not significantly differ between diets, for each size range, during all four experiments. Survival ranged from 97% to 100%. The different size ranges examined during three of the experiments were not compared to one another.

3.5 Algal macronutrient concentration

3.5.1 Larval diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high and low macronutrient concentrations

Nested one-way analysis of variance showed that final larval shell heights differed significantly when larvae were fed four different diets ($F_{0.8}$ = 46.620, p < 0.05) and that shell heights of larvae in replicate tanks fed the same diet did not significantly differ



Figure 5. The effect of adding Chaetoceros calcitrans to a standard diet (Chaetoceros ceratosporum, Chaetoceros muelleri, Thalassiosira pseudonana, Isochrysis galbana and T-Iso) on growth of Placopecten larvae.

Common letter denotes no significant difference at p > 0.05. [Mean +/- SE, n = 50]



Figure 6. The effect of adding Chaetoceros calcitrans to a standard diet (Chaetoceros ceratosporum, Chaetoceros muelleri, Thalassiosira pseudonana, Isochrysis galbana and T-Iso) on growth of Placopecten spat.

Common letter denotes no significant difference at p > 0.05. [Mean + SE, n = 50]



Figure 7. The effect of adding Tetraselmis suecica and Chroomonas salina to a standard diet (Chaetoceros muelleri, Thalassiosira pseudonana, lsochrysis galbana and T-Iso) on growth of Placopecten spat. Common letter denotes no significant difference at p > 0.05. [Mean + SE, n = 30]

1 = standard diet

2 = standard + Tetraselmis suecica + Chroomonas salina diet

3 = standard + Tetraselmis suecica diet

4 = standard + Chroomonas salina diet





Shell growth rate (micrometres/day)

36



Figure 10. Clearance rate of *Placopecten* spat grown on diets of mixed algae harvested from cultures maintained in log and near stationary phase. [Mean + SE] Common letter denotes no significant difference at p > 0.05.

37

(Nested Anova, $F_{(13.41)} = 1.892$, p > 0.05). Data from replicate tanks were pooled and Tukey's analysis showed that larvae fed the 100% low macronutrient diet were significantly smaller at the end of the experiment than those fed the other three treatments (Figure 11). A significant difference was found between the 100% low macronutrient diet and the other three diets (Tukey, p < 0.05). Shell heights of larvae fed the other three diets did not significantly differ from one another.

3.5.2 Spat diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high and low macronutrient concentrations

Growth rates of spat differed significantly when fed three different diets (Nested One-Way Anova, $F_{02,6}$ = 20.310, p < 0.05). Growth rates of spat in replicate tanks fed the same diet did not differ significantly (Nested One-Way Anova, $F_{(6477)}$ = 0.870, p > 0.05). Data from replicate tanks were pooled and Tukey's analysis showed that spat fed the 100% low macronutrient diet grew significantly faster than those fed the other 2 treatments (Figure 12). Growth rates of spat fed the three different diets significantly differed from one another (p < 0.05).

There were no significant differences between clearance rates of spat in replicate tanks or between clearance rates of spat fed different diets (Nested One-Way Anova, p > 0.05) (Figure 13).

3.5.3 Larval diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high and low macronutrient concentrations and high and low temperature regimes

Shell heights differed significantly in larvae fed four different diets (Nested One-Way Anova, $F_{0,3,9} = 127.225$, p < 0.05). Shell heights of larvae in replicate tanks fed the same diet did not differ significantly (Nested Anova, $F_{(2,434)} = 1.183$, p > 0.05). Data from replicate tanks were pooled and Tukey's analysis showed that larvae fed the 50/50 ratio of low macronutrient/high temperature: high macronutrient/low temperature diet were larger at the end of the experiment than those fed the other three treatments (Figure 14). A significant difference was found between larvae fed the 50/50 ratio of low macronutrient/high temperature:high macronutrient/low temperature diet and the other three diets (Tukey, p<0.05). Shell heights of larvae fed the other three diets did not significantly differ from one another.

Low temperature algal cultures averaged approximately 22°C throughout the experiment, and high temperature algal cultures approximately 26°C.

3.6 Tetraselmis suecica, Thalassiosira weissflogii and T-Iso fed to spat singly and in combination

Growth rates of spat differed significantly when fed five different diets (Nested One-Way Anova, $F_{(d,10)} = 338.220$, p < 0.05). Growth rates of spat in replicate tanks fed the same diet did not differ significantly (Nested Anova, $F_{(d,0,33)} = 1.038$, p > 0.05). Data from replicate tanks were pooled and Tukey's analysis showed that spat fed the 100% *Thalassiosira weissflogii* diet, and the 50:50 ratio of *Thalassiosira weissflogii*: T-Iso diet, grew significantly faster than those fed the other 3 treatments (Figure 15). Spat fed the 100% *Thalassiosira weissflogii* diet and the 50:50 ratio *Thalassiosira weissflogii*/T-Iso diet did not significantly differ from each other, but significantly differed from the other 3 treatments. Spat fed the diet 100% T-Iso differed significantly from those fed the 100% *Tetraselmis suecica* diet and the 50:50 ratio *Tetraselmis suecica*/T-Iso diet (p < 0.05).

There was a significant difference between clearance rates of spat fed five different diets (Nested Anova, p < 0.05), but there was no significant difference between clearance rates of spat from replicate tanks. Data from replicate tanks were pooled and Tukey's analysis showed that clearance rate was highest for spat fed the diets of 100% T-Iso and the 50:50 ratio *Thalassiostra weissflogi*//T-Iso. Clearance rate was lowest for spat fed diets of 100% *Tetraxelnis suecica* and the 50:50 ratio of *Tetraxelnis suecica*/T-Iso (Figure 16). Clearance rate did not differ significantly for spat fed the diets 100% *Thalassiostra weissflogi*//T-Iso and the 50:50 ratio of *Thalassiostra weissflogi*//T-



Figure 11. Effect of diets of algae cultured under conditions of high and low macronutrient concentrations on growth of *Placopecten* larvae. Common letter denotes no significant difference at p > 0.05. [Mean 4/- SE, n = 30]



Figure 12. Effect of diets of algae cultured under high and low macronutrient concentrations on growth of *Placopecten* spat. Common letter denotes no significant difference at p > 0.05. [Mean + SE, n = 20]



Figure 13. Clearance rate of spat fed diets of algae cultured under conditions of high and low macronutrient concentrations. Common letter denotes no significant difference at p > 0.05. [Mean + SE, n = 6]



Figure 14. Effect of diets of algae cultured under conditions of high and low macronutrient concentrations and high and low temperature regimes on growth of *Placopecter* larvae. Common letter denotes no significant difference at p > 0.05. [Meart+SE, m=30]

Iso (p > 0.05). Clearance rate for spat fed the diet 100% T-Iso did significantly differ from that of spat fed the diet 100% *Tetraselmis suecica*, and clearance rate for spat fed the 100% *Tetraselmis suecica* diet and the 50:50 ratio of *Tetraselmis suecica*/T-Iso, in turn, significantly differed from the clearance rate of spat fed the 50:50 ratio of *Thalassiosira weissflogi*/T-Iso. Survival of spat did not significantly differ between the five treatments examined, ranging from 97% to 100%.

The proportion of each species ingested (by number and volume) when fed the 50:50 ratio diet of *Tetraselmis suecicaT*-Iso and the 50:50 ratio diet of *Thalassiosira* weissflogii/T-Iso was determined from Coulter plots of particle number and volume, an example of which is given in Figure 17 (a) and (b). Results showed that no significant difference existed between replicate tanks (Nested Anova, p > 0.05). Spat ingested significantly (p < 0.05) more T-Iso than either *Tetraselmis suecica* or *Thalassiosira weissflogit* by cell number (Figures 18 and 19). By cell volume, spat did not ingest significantly differ by volume between T-Iso and *Thalassiosira weissflogit*, with spat ingesting more *Thalassiosira weissflogit* (Figure 21).

Ingestion rates of *Placopecten* spat of each algal species of the 50/50 ratio T-Iso *Tletraselinis suecica* and T-Iso/*Thalassiosira weissflogii* diets over the entire duration of the feeding trial, obtained using Multisizer plots, are illustrated in Figure 22. Spat ingested relatively little *Tetraselmis suecica* over the duration of the feeding trial, whereas a sharp increase in ingestion of *Thalassiosira weissflogii* was observed between days 8 and 10 of the trial.



Figure 15. Effect of feeding T-Iso, *Tetraselmis suecica* and *Thalaxsiosira* weissflogii singly and in combination on growth of *Placopecten* spat. Common letter denotes no significant difference at p > 0.05. [Mean + SE, n = 30]



Figure 16. Clearance rate of *Placopecten* spat fed T-Iso, *Tetraselmis* swecica and *Thalassiosira* weissflogii singly and in combination. Common letter denotes no significant difference at p > 0.05. [Mean + SE, n = 5]



Figure 17 (a). Coulter Multisizer plots showing the initial number of cells in a 50/50 ratio diet of T-Iso/*Thalassiosira weissflogii* and after 4 days in a feeding trial. (LC = lower limit, UC = upper limit of range counted)



Figure 17 (b). Coulter Multisizer plots showing the initial volume of cells in a 50/50 ratio diet of T-Iso/*Thalassiosira weissflogii* and after 4 days in a feeding trial. (LC = lower limit, UC = upper limit of range for volume determination)







Figure 19. Number of algal cells of each species in the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/*Thalassiosira weissflogii* diet ingested by *Placopecten* spat per hour. Data from multisizer plots. [Mean + SE, n = 5]



Figure 20. Volume of algal cells of each species in the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/*Tetraselmis suecica* diet ingested by *Placopecten* spat per hour. Data from multisizer plots. [Mean + SE, n = 5]



Figure 21. Volume of algal cells of each species in the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/*Thalassiosira weissflogii* diet ingested by *Placopecten* spat per hour. Data from multisizer plots. [Mean + SE, n = 5]



Figure 22. Ingestion rates of *Placopecten* spat fed 50/50 ratio T-Iso/*Tetraselmis suecica* and T-Iso/*Thalassiosira weissflogii* diets over the duration of the feeding trial. Tw=*Thalassiosira weissflogii* and Ts= Tetraselmis suecica

3.7 Lipid analysis of algae

3.7.1 Larval diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high and low macronutrient concentrations and high and low temperature regimes

Lipid class composition of the diets is illustrated in Figure 23. Concentrations of lipid classes in each algal species used in each diet are shown in Table 2. Correlation of lipid class composition of the diets and shell height illustrated that hydrocarbons, sterol/wax esters, glyceryl ethers, alcohols, sterols, acetone mobile polar lipids, phospholipids, total lipids, total lipids without hydrocarbons and total acyl lipids were positively correlated with shell height (p < 0.01). Methyl esters, ethyl ketones, methyl ketones, free fatty acids and diacylglycerols were negatively correlated with shell height (p < 0.01). Triacylglycerols were not significantly correlated with shell height (p > 0.01) (Table 3).

3.7.2 Spat diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high and low macronutrient concentrations

The lipid class compositions of the diets are illustrated in Figure 24. Concentrations of lipid classes in each algal species used in each diet are shown in Table 4. Correlation of lipid class composition of the diets and shell growth rate illustrated that hydrocarbons, methyl esters, methyl ketones, glyceryl ethers, triacylglyceroils, free fatty acids, alcohols, sterols, acetone mobile polar lipids, phospholipids, total lipids, diacylglycerols, total acyl lipids and total lipids without hydrocarbons were positively correlated with shell growth rate (p < 0.01). Sterol/wax esters and ethyl ketones were negatively correlated with shell growth rate (p < 0.01) (Table 3).

3.7.3 Tetraselmis suecica, Thalassiosira weissflogii and T-Iso fed to spat singly and in combination

The lipid class compositions of the diets are illustrated in Figure 25. The concentrations of lipid classes in each algal species used in each diet are shown in Table 5. Correlation of lipid class composition of the diets and shell growth rate illustrated that methyl esters, triacylglycerols, free fatty acids, alcohols, phospholipids, acetone mobile polar lipids, total acyl lipids, total lipids and total lipids without hydrocarbons were positively correlated with shell growth rate (p < 0.01). Hydrocarbons, sterol/wax esters, ethyl ketones and diacylglycerols were negatively correlated with shell growth rate (p < 0.01). Sterols were not significantly correlated with shell growth rate (p > 0.01) (Table 3).

Total lipid, without hydrocarbon, actually ingested from each algal species of the 50/50 ratio T-Iso/*Teraselmis suecica* and T-Iso/*Thalassiosira weissflogii* diets by spat per hour is illustrated in Figures 26 and 27. Spat ingested relatively the same amount of lipid from T-Iso and *Tetraselmis suecica* in the 50/50 ratio diet (t-test, p>0.05). However, seven times more lipid was ingested from *Thalassiosira weissflogii* than T-Iso in the 50/50 ratio diet. Total lipid ingested was positively correlated with shell growth rate (p < 0.05).

3.8 Carbohydrate analysis of algae

3.8.1 Spat diets of algae harvested from continuous culture at high and low macronutrient concentrations

Total carbohydrate in each diet is shown in Figure 2.8. The concentration of carbohydrate in each algal species used in each diet is shown in Table 6. The correlation of carbohydrate in the diets and shell growth rate illustrated. that total carbohydrate and shell growth rate were positive correlated ($\rho < 0.01$).

38.2 Tetraselmis suecica, Thalassiosira weissflogii and T-Iso fed to spat singly and in combination

Total carbohydrate in each diet is shown in Figure 29. The carbohydrate concentration in each algal species used in each diet is shown in Table 7. Total carbohydrate in the diets and shell growth rate were found to be negatively correlated (p < 0.01).

Total carbohydrate actually ingested from each algal species of the 50/50 ratio T-Iso/*Tetraselmis suecica* and T-Iso/*Thalassiosira weissflogii* diets by spat per hour is illustrated in Figures 30 and 31. Relatively the same amount of carbohydrate was ingested by spat, from T-Iso and *Tetraselmis suecica* in the 50/50 ratio diet (t-test, p > 0.05). Whereas, five times more carbohydrate was ingested from *Thalassiosira weissflogii* than T-Iso in the 50/50 ratio diet. Total carbohydrate ingested was found to be positively correlated with shell growth rate (p < 0.01).



Figure 23. Lipid class composition of algal diets grown at low and high macronutrient concentrations and temperature regimes. Total diet compositions represent a combination of lipid class analyses of single algal species fed to spat.

HC= hydrocarbons	AIC = alcohols
SE/WE = sterol/wax esters	ST = sterols
ME = methyl esters	DG = diacylglycerols
EK = ethyl ketones	AMPL = acetone mobile polar lipids
MK = methyl ketones	PL = phospholipids
GE = glyceryl ether	TL = total lipids
TG = triacylglycerols	TLW/0 HC = total lipids without hydrocarbons
FFA = free fatty acids	TAL = total acyl lipids

Lipid class	Concentration (picograms/cell)						
	LN/HT 71	LN/HT Gr	LN/HT Th	LN/LT 71	LN/LT Gr	LN/LT Th	
Hydrocarbons	0.0	0,0	0.2	0.0	0.0	0.2	
Methyl esters	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	
Methyl ketones	0.0	0.0	0,0	0.0	0.0	0.0	
Glyceryl ethers	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	
Triacylglycerols	0.7	1.4	0.5	1.0	1.5	0.5	
Free fatty acids	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.4	0.0	
Alcohols	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.0	0.1	0.0	
Sterols	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.2	0.1	
Acetone mobile polar lipids	1.8	0.9	2.4	1.4	2.0	2.2	
Phospholipids	1.4	1.1	0.9	0.9	1.0	1.0	
Total lipids	4.3	3.7	4.5	3.8	5.3	4.1	
Total lipids without hydrocarbons	4.3	3.7	43	3.7	5.3	4.0	
Diacvigivcerois	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.0	
Total acvl lipids	3.9	3.3	3.8	3.3	4.5	3.7	
Sterol/wax esters	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	
Ethyl ketones	0.2	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.0	0.0	
Lipid class	HN/HT 71	HN/HT Gr	HN/HT Th	HN/LT 71	HIN/LT Gr	HIN/LT Th	
Hydrocarbons	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.3	0.0	0.3	
Methyl esters	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	
Methyl ketones	0.6	0.1	0.0	0.2	0.1	0.1	

Table 2. Concentration of lipid classes in algal species cultured at low and high macronutrient concentrations and temperature regimes and fed to *Placopecten* spat.

Giveervl ethers	0.0	0,0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Triacylglycerols	0.1	0.7	0.0	0.1	0,5	0.8
Free fatty acids	0.2	0.5	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.2
Alcohols	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.6
Sterols	0.0	0.2	0.1	0.1	0,4	0.2
Acetone mobile polar lipids	1.5	2.0	1.1	2.3	3.3	3.9
Phospholipids	0.9	1.3	0.3	1.7	1.9	1.5
Total lipids	38	4.8	1.6	5.0	6.7	7.6
Total lipids without hydrocarbons	3.8	4.8	1.6	4.7	6.7	7.3
Diacylglycerols	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Total acyl lipids	2.5	3.9	1.4	4.0	5.8	6.3
Sterol/wax esters	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Ethyl ketones	0.4	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.0	0.0

'Value from one analysis

LN/HT = low nutrient/high temperature

LN/LT = low nutrient/low temperature HN/HT = high nutrient/high temperature

HN/LT = high nutrient/low temperature 71 = T-Iso

Gr = Chaetoceros muelleri

Th = Thalassiosira pseudonana

Lipid class	Pearson correlation coefficient				
	Exp 1	Exp 2	Exp 3		
Hydrocarbons	0.361**	0.408**	-0.437**		
Methyl esters	-0.578**	0.408**	0.668**		
Methyl ketones	-0.406**	0.408**	a		
Glyceryl ethers	0.523**	0.408**	a		
Triacylglycerols	-0.004	0.408**	0.775**		
Free fatty acids	-0.473**	0.408**	0.780**		
Alcohols	0.441**	0.408**	0.340**		
Sterols	0.220**	0.408**	-0.074		
Acetone mobile polar lipids	0.353**	0.408**	0.280**		
Phospholipids	0.497**	0.408**	0.309**		
Total lipids	0.375**	0.408**	0.380**		
Total lipids without hydrocarbons	0.375**	0.408**	0.668**		
Diacylglycerols	-0.308**	0.408**	-0.644**		
Total acyl lipids	0.383**	0.408**	0.669**		
Sterol/wax esters	0.428**	-0.408**	-0.419**		
Ethyl ketones	-0.286**	-0.408**	-0.656**		

Table 3. Pearson correlation coefficients: larval shell height and spat shell growth rate vs. lipid class composition of the diets.

"correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed)

a = cannot be computed because at least one of the variables is constant

Exp 1 = Algae cultured under high and low macronutrient concentrations and temperature regimes and fed to scallop larvae

Exp 2 = Algae cultured under high and low macronutrient concentrations and fed to scallop spat Exp 3 = T-Iso, Tetraselmis suecica and Thalassiosira weissflogii fed singly and in combination to scallop spat



Figure 24. Lipid class composition of algal diets grown at low and high macronutrient concentrations. The total diet compositions represent a combination of lipid class analyses of single algal species fed to *Placopecten* spat.

57

Lipid class	Concentration (picograms/cell)					
	LN T-Iso	HN T-Iso	LN Cm	HN Cm	LN Tw	HN Tw
Hydrocarbons	5.6	1.6	8.2	7.1	72.5	40.1
Methyl esters	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Methyl ketones	0,0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.0
Glyceryl ethers	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Triacylglycerols	0.5	0,4	0.8	0.1	4.5	0.0
Free fatty acids	0.0	0.2	0.1	0.2	0.5	0.0
Alcohols	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.2	0.2
Sterols	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.9	0.4
Acetone mobile polar lipids	1.9	1.3	3.1	2.3	22.2	13.4
Phospholipids	1.6	0.9	2.3	1.0	12.2	6.1
Total lipids	9.9	4.6	14.9	10.9	113.5	61.9
Total lipids without hydrocarbons	4.4	3.0	6.8	3.8	41.1	21.8
Diacylglycerols	0,0	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0
Total acyl lipids	4.0	2.6	6.3	3.4	38.9	20.7
Sterol/wax esters	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.2
Ethvi ketones	0.1	0.2	0.1	0.0	0.5	1.6

Table 4. 'Concentration of lipid classes in algal species cultured at low and high macronutrient concentrations and fed to *Placopecten* spat.

'Mean values from duplicate analyses.

LN = low macronutrient concentrationa

HN = high macronutrient concentratiom

Cm = Chaetoceros muelleri

Tw = Thalassiosira weissflogii


Figure 25. Lipid class composition of diets consisting of T-Iso, *Tetraselmis suecica* and *Thalassiosira weissflogii* fed to *Placopecter* spat. Composition of 50/50 ratio diets represent a combination of lipid class analyses of single algal species.

Lipid class	Concentration (picograms/cell)					
	T-Iso	Tetraselmis suecica	Thalassiosira weissflogii			
Hydrocarbons	4.1	. 35.7	12.0			
Methyl esters	0.0	0.0	0.1			
Methyl ketones	0.0	0.0	0.0			
Glyceryl ethers	0.0	0.0	0.0			
Triacylglycerols	0.6	3.5	37.2			
Free fatty acids	0.0	0.2	3.4			
Alcohols	0.0	0.2	0.2			
Sterols	0.1	1.5	1.0			
Acetone mobile polar lipids	1.7	16.0	17.2			
Phospholipids	0.8	5.2	5.8			
Total lipids	7.5	62.6	77.0			
Total lipids without hydrocarbons	3.4	26.9	65.0			
Diacylglycerols	0.0	0.1	0.0			
Total acyl lipids	3.2	24.9	60.3			
Sterol/wax esters	0.0	0.2	0.1			
Ethyl ketones	0.1	0.1	0.0			

Table 5. Concentration of lipid classes in algal species cultured at low macronutrient concentrations and fed to *Placopecten* spat singly and in combination.

'Mean values from duplicate analyses.



50/50 ratio T-Iso/Tetraselmis suecica diet





50/50 ratio T-Iso/Thalassiosira weissflogii diet

Figure 27. Total lipid (without hydrocarbon) ingested per hour from each algal species of the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/Thalassiosira weissflogii diet by Placopecten spat.



Figure 28. Total carbohydrate in algae cultured at low and high macronutrient concentration and fed to *Placopecter* spat. Total diets represent a combination of carbohydrate analyses of single algal species.



Figure 29. Total carbohydrate of T-Iso, *Tetraselmis suecica* and *Thalassiosira weissflogii* fed to *Placopecten* spat singly and in combinition. 50/50 ratio diets represent a combination of carbohydrate analyses of single algal species.

Table 6. 'Concentration of total lipid and total carbohydrate in microalgae cultured at high and low macronutrient concentrations and fed to *Placopecten* spat.

Diets Species	Dry weight (picograms /cell)	Lipid (picograms /cell) (without hydrocarbon)	Lipid (% of dry weight) (without hydrocarbon)	Carbohydrate (picograms /cell)	Carbohydrate (% of dry weight) (without hydrocarbon)
Low nutrient					
T-Iso	69.0	4.4	6.4	4.0	5.8
Thalassiosira weissflogii	461.0	41.1	8.9	21.0	4.6
Chaetoceros muelleri	72.0	6.8	9.4	3.0	4.2
High nutrient					
T-Iso	41.0	3.0	7.3	2.0	4.9
Thalassiosira weissflogii	600.0	21.8	3.6	14.0	2.3
Chaetoceros muelleri	45.0	3.8	8.4	2.0	4.4

'Mean values from duplicate analyses.

Table 7. *Concentration of total lipid and total carbohydrate in microalgae cultured at low macronutrient concentrations and fed to *Placopecten* spat singly and in combination.

Algal species	Dry weight (picograms /cell)	Lipid (picograms /cell) (without hydrocarbon)	Lipid (% of dry weight) (without hydrocarbon)	Carbohydrate (picograms /cell)	Carbohydrate (% of dry weight)
T-Iso	69.0	3.4	5.0	3.0	4.4
Tetraselmis suecica	129.0	26.9	20.9	75.0	58.1
Thalassiosira weissflogii	461.0	65.0	14.1	36.0	7.8

'Mean values from duplicate analyses.



50/50 ratio T-Iso/Tetraselmis suecica diet





50/50 ratio T-Iso/Thalassiosira weissflogii diet

Figure 31. Total carbohydrate ingested by *Placopecten* spat per hour from each algal species of the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/ *Thalassiosira weissflogii* diet.

Chapter 4

Discussion

4.1 Spat staining with calcein

Several chemical marking methods involve chelation or replacement of calcium during calcium carbonate deposition. The fundamental assumption of chemical marking is that neither the marking process nor the introduced chemical changes the behaviour, physiology, or biochemistry of the animals (Nielsen, 1992). High concentrations of, or long exposure to, any chemical can be harmful (Tsukamoto, 1985), so every proposed chemical marker and marking process should be carefully evaluated. It is also required that chemical marks remain identifiable on the marked animals throughout the desired interval.

Calcein has been employed in marking bones and scales of fish (Wilson et al., 1987) and in other calcified structures of invertebrate taxa such as brachiopods, bryozoans, gastropods, cephalopods, echinoids, ophiuroids, asteroids, holothuroids, polychaetes, crustaceans and bivalves (Rowley and Mackimon, 1995). Calcein has recently been used for marking the newly-forming shell of the larvae of the giant scallop (Crocker, 1998), and it was shown that giant scallop veligers could be satisfactorily marked through immersion in the calcein stain for a minimum of 16 h at a concentration between 0.1-0.2 g calcein/L. Based on this research, a concentration of 0.15 g calcein/L was used to stain the shells of giant scallop spat during the present study and make more efficient use of the calcein. A staining trial was undertaken to determine the required duration of immersion of spat in calcein solution to obtain a strong fluorescent band under the belief that spat would require longer immersion in the calcein solution than larvae. It was found that 72 h was the required duration to 16 h for larvae. Although stronger fluorescence may have been observed after a longer immersion time, the shorter the length of time the spat are handled and remain in the calcein solution the less chance of mortalities.

Calcein is useful in its ability to stain giant scallop spat to introduce fluorescent marker bands which can be used as benchmarks from which to measure new shell growth in subsequent short term growth trials. Calcein stained shells of scallop spat retrieved from the natural environment after over a year of being released, at shell heights of approximately 50 mm, were found to still strongly fluoresce when viewed under epifluorescence. This illustrates the potential of calcein to be used during mark and recapture experiments involving not only giant scallop larvae (Crocker, 1998) but also juveniles and possibly adults.

4.2 Algal cell density and spat growth

Within hatcheries, the cost of algal production may be as great as 40-50% of total running costs (Cropp and Frankish, 1989), emphasising the importance of optimizing the use of available food. One of the goals of this study was to determine the best cell density to feed spat in subsequent growth trials and relate cell density to clearance and ingestion rates of scallop spat. The relationship between algal cell density, clearance rate and ingestion rate observed in this study is similar to that of other filter feeding bivalves (Winter, 1978). A general trend of decreasing clearance rate with increasing algal cell density was observed during the present study. This relationship has been observed for Mytilus edulis larvae (Sprung, 1984), post-larval Mytilus edulis (Winter, 1973; Shulte, 1975). Hiatella arctica (Ali, 1970) and Placopecten magellanicus iuveniles (Hollett, 1989). Owen (1974) suggested that this decrease in filtering activity at high algal densities is often due to overloading of the sorting and filtering mechanisms of the gill. Several other authors, including Sprung (1984) working with M. edulis larvae, and Riisgard and Randlov (1981) working with 1.6 cm - 2.0 cm Mytilus edulis, found that at very low algal cell densities clearance may rise sharply with increasing cell densities until a maximum rate is reached. Manning (1986) found evidence that this may occur in iuvenile

P. magellanicus, ranging in size from 9 mm to 45 mm in height, at cell densities between 5 and 10 cells/µL of Isochrysis galhana The same phenomenon may have been observed in this study if cell densities between 0 and 10 cells/ μ L had been examined, since clearance rate declined sharply from 0 to 10 cells///L and then remained relatively constant from 10 to 80 cells/ μ L. The ability of bivalves to reduce clearance rate at very low cell densities is seen as an energy saving adaptation where the energetically expensive process of feeding is decreased at cell densities not energetically profitable to the animal (Riisgard and Randloy 1981). This ability to reduce clearance rate at low cell density is consistent with Lehman's (1976) energy optimization model for filter feeders. Certainly this ability could potentially be advantageous to P. magellanicus if periodic low phytoplankton densities are encountered in its natural environment. In contrast with Lehman's energy optimization model, clearance rate was highest at 0 cells/uI, during the present study and decreased sharply from 0 to 10 cells/ μ L. This may be due to suppression of clearance rate as a result of toxin production by one of the supplementary species. Possible toxin production may explain why clearance rate did not consistently decrease with increasing algal cell density, which is often the case in other filter feeding bivalves (Winter, 1978).

Ingestion rates generally increase with increasing algal density to a maximum value above which a further increase in algal density only serves to block the filtering mechanism and induce pseudofeces production (Palmer and Williams, 1980; Gillis, 1993). The threshold density has been reported at approximately 2 mg dry weight algae per litre which corresponds to 60-100 cells/L/ for algae of 30-20 pg/cell respectively (Palmer and Williams, 1980). The range of densities in this study, 0-80 cells/ μ L, is thus at or below the critical threshold, possibly accounting for the reason no decrease in ingestion rate due to increased algal density was observed. Ingestion rates were found to increase with increasing algal cell density, but growth rates remained constant. This is likely due to the fact that absorption efficiency (efficiency with which the ingested ration is absorbed) topically decreases with increasing cell density (Bricelj and Shumway, 1991).

In aquaculture, the algal density fed to larvae and juveniles should be the minimum particle density which will result in maximum growth because of the high cost of growing the algae. This study showed that growth rates of spat did not differ significantly at the five different algal densities examined. A study conducted by Hollett (1989), however, found that 45 cells/ μ L gave best growth of 2 mm *P. magellanicus* juveniles. Based on this study, and the fact that 40 cells/ μ L gave equivalent growth in comparison to the other four algal densities during the present study, spat were fed an algal cell density of 40 cells/ μ L in subsequent growth trials.

4.3 Attempted improvement of standard hatchery diet by addition of algal species

Many algal species have been evaluated as food sources for pectinid larvae and juveniles. Researchers have reported that feeding larvae and juveniles on a mixed algal diet may enhance growth as compared to feeding them unialgal diets (Helm et al. 1973: Dupuy et al., 1977; Gillis, 1993). The greater success of multialgal diets might be due to minimizing the detrimental effects of any one alga, while any nutrient deficiencies in one algal species may also be corrected by the others (Manning, 1986). Certain algae are known to provide a better diet for bivalve larvae and inveniles than others. Isochrysis galbana, Tetraselmis suecica, Thalassiosira pseudonana, and Chaetoceros calcitrans have long been recognized as good food for certain bivalve larvae and juveniles (Davis and Guillard, 1958; Walne, 1974; Helm and Millican, 1977; Ewart and Epifanio, 1981), Based on the literature this study attempted to improve the standard hatchery diet consisting of Chaetoceros ceratosporum, Chaetoceros muelleri, Thalassiosira pseudonana, Isochrysis galbana and T-Iso by the addition of Chaetoceros calcitrans, Tetraselmis suecica and Chroomonas salina. However, it was found that Tetraselmis suecica, Chaetoceros calcitrans, and Chroomonas salina proved not to be beneficial as constituent species of a mixed algal diet. This is in contrast to other studies, e.g. Albentosa et al. (1996), which demonstrated that Tetraselmis suecica showed a high nutritional quality for seed of Ruditapes decussatus, and Walne (1970), who reported that C. calcitrans was a good algal species for larval oysters. Enright (1984) also found C. calcitrans to be the best

algal species, of those tested, for juvenile oysters, and Shumway et al. (1985) showed that the cryptomonad flagellate, *Chroomonas salina*, was preferentially absorbed by the majority of bivalves tested, including *Placopecten magellanicus*. The present study is in agreement with Epifanio (1979), who reported that *T. suecica* was a poor food for *Crassostrea virginica* juveniles, and Enright et al. (1986), who showed it to be of limited value as food for juvenile *Ostrea edulis*.

Certain factors associated with algal cells have been suggested as reasons why some algal species are better than others as a food source of molluscs, for example, cell size, cell wall composition, digestibility, toxic metabolites, gross biochemical composition and composition of polyunsaturated fatty acids (Webb and Chu, 1982). Many bivalve species have been shown to retain particles above 3µm diameter (Rijsgard et al. 1980: Sprung, 1984), and since the three algal species examined during the present study are all larger than this it can be assumed that all can be retained and thus cell size cannot explain why the species was not beneficial. Chaetoceros calcitrans and Tetraselmis suecica both have rigid cell walls, possibly causing digestibility problems, which may explain why neither was beneficial as constituent species of a mixed algal diet (De Pauw, 1981). However, this does not explain why other Chaetoceros species are good foods for many bivalves. The inadequacy of Tetraselmis suecica as a food source may be due to flayour components that make these cells unpalatable to Placopecten spat. Chroomonas salina. although proving to be a good food for Ostrea edulis, Crassostrea gigas, Crassostrea virginica, and Mercenaria mercenaria juveniles (De Pauw, 1981), also failed to support growth during the present study. Because C. salina has no thick cell wall and produces few or no toxic metabolites (De Pauw, 1981), it would be expected to be a good food source for scallop spat, thus its biochemical composition may need to be examined to explain why it was not beneficial as a constituent species of a mixed algal diet.

4.4 Algal growth phase

Once a satisfactory ration and diet have been determined for a given bivalve species, other factors such as growth rate or phase of the harvested algae, which have

been reported to effect algal biochemical composition, can be optimized (Kreeger and Langdon, 1993; Brown et al., 1996). The biochemical composition of microalgae changes when culture parameters are changed. One such parameter is the growth phase during which the algae are harvested (Whyte, 1987). The importance of algal gross biochemical composition in the nutrition of grazing invertebrates has received some attention (Webb and Chu, 1983). The much cited paper of Parsons et al. (1961) introduced the idea that phytoplankton species are similar in gross biochemical composition when cultured under similar conditions based upon measurements of logarithmic phase algal populations. However, the preferred strategy of obtaining dense algal cultures for feeding invertebrates so that maximal yields can be achieved in limited space (Ukeles, 1980) usually results in the harvest of cultures in the stationary phase of the growth cycle. Algal populations enter the stationary phase when the limiting nutrient is depleted from the medium and two closely coupled processes occur: (1) cells demonstrate characteristics of nutrient deficiency, i.e., those processes that require the depleted nutrient slow down or stop altogether: (2) cells remain metabolically active and, although not dividing, often continue to fix carbon, accumulating carbohydrate and/or lipid (Spoehr and Milner, 1949).

Whyte (1987) compared the chemical composition in both the stationary and the exponential (logarithmic) phases of growth of the following species of algae: (1) *Thalassiosira pseudonana*, (2) *Chaetoceros calcitrans*, (3) *Chaetoceros* spp., (4) *Isochrysis galbana*, (5) T-Iso and (6) *Tetraselmis suecica*. Both species of *Isochrysis* at both stages of growth had the highest lipid levels. The diatoms examined had higher levels of total carbohydrates than did phytoflagellates. The phytoflagellates had higher total nitrogen concentrations than the diatoms, with a greater concentration observed during the stationary phase. Other studies examining the nutritive value of phytoplankton species during different growth phases show that high levels of carbohydrates, obtained from algae harvested during logarithmic phase produce the best growth in juvenile oysters (*Ostrea edults*) (Enright et al., 1986). In contrast, high dietary protein obtained from algae harvested during logarithmic phase produces best growth in juvenile mussels (*Mytilus trossulus*) (Kreeger and Langdon, 1993). During the present study lavae were found to grow better on exponentially growing algal cultures in three out of four experiments conducted. The results of the spat experiments were inconclusive, with sometimes no significant differences found between diets, sometimes spat fed logarithmic cultures growing better than spat fed stationary cultures, and at other times spat fed stationary cultures growing better than spat fed logarithmic cultures. A very high shell growth rate was observed, however, for spat fed stationary cultures during the times they grew better than spat fed logarithmic cultures.

As in other bivave larvae (Bayne, 1972; Holland and Spencer, 1973; Holland and Hannant, 1974), carbohydrate is a minor reserve material in the eggs, larvae and spat of scallops. In the eggs of the giant scallop, the protein lipid: arbohydrate ratio remained constant (60:30:10) during a study conducted by Manning (1986), regardless of the conditioning treatment of the adults. When additional energy reserves were available to the adults these reserves were deposited in the eggs and partitioned equally between protein and lipid fractions. This is an indication of the importance of both protein and lipid in the successful development of scallop larvae. During the pelagic stage, scallop larvae accumulate protein very rapidly (Manning, 1986). Lipid levels, however, do not increase dramatically until the third or fourth week of development. This increase in lipid towards the end of larval life is an indication that lipid may be important in providing energy for metamorphosis in *Placopecten magellanicus* larvae (Manning, 1986).

The importance of both protein and lipid as energy sources in *Placopecten* magellanicus larvae may explain the difficultly in potentially improving the standard hatchery diet. According to Manning (1986), *Placopecten magellanicus* larvae have been observed to grow better on exponentially growing algal cultures, which generally possess high protein levels (Fogg, 1959). The present study is in agreement with this earlier study, since larvae also grew better on exponentially growing algal cultures. However, growth in the pediveliger stage and successful metamorphosis may require increased lipid levels, helping to explain the inconclusive results obtained from the spat experiment, which may illustrate a transition between the high protein requirement of early larval development and the requirement for increased lipid during later development. A mixed diet of exponentially and stationary growing algal cultures may increase growth of scallop spat by meeting the requirements for both protein and lipid.

4.5 Algal macronutrient concentration

Changes in the biochemical composition of algal species cultured under different conditions of macronutrient concentration have long been observed (Ketchum and Redfield, 1949: Spoehr and Milner, 1949), and subsequent studies have demonstrated that microalgal species produce varying amounts of cell constituents, i.e., protein, carbohydrate and linid when cultured under various conditions of macronutrient sufficiency, deficiency, and overabundance (Healey, 1975). Wikfors et al. (1984) investigated the gross chemical composition of Dunaliella tertiolecta and Tetraselmis maculata, cultured in three enriched natural seawater growth media and utilized as molluscan diets. Both species showed significant differences in carbohydrate and protein composition in the different media. The composition of these algal foods influenced growth rates of juvenile ovsters, with high lipid-high carbohydrate cells yielding the most rapid oyster growth. Subsequently, Wikfors et al. (1992), cultured three algal species in different media to manipulate gross biochemical composition, and demonstrated that both dietary protein and lipid must be present in sufficient quantities to support rapid growth of hard clams. This relationship between gross chemical composition of algae and the nutrition of grazing invertebrates emphasizes one of the practical benefits of understanding how macronutrients affect the biochemistry of microalgae

The present study investigated the effect of manipulation of algal macronutrient concentration on growth on scallop larvae. It was found that in order to obtain good growth of larvae the diet must consist of a minimum of 20% high macronutrient grown algae. Larvae fed a 100% low macronutrient diet were significantly smaller at the end of the experiment than those fed a 80/20 ratio low/high macronutrient diet, a 50/50 ratio low/high macronutrient diet, and a 10% high macronutrient diet. The last three diets did not differ significantly with respect to larval growth. These results suggest a higher requirement for protein during early larval development, which is consistent with algae grown under high macronutrient conditions (Thomas et al., 1984; Wikförs, 1986). Protein analysis of algae was not conducted during the present study on the assumption that protein would not be limiting, although the results suggest that future investigation of how protein creates to larval growth may be beneficial.

The effect of manipulation of algal macronutrient concentration on growth on scallop spat was also investigated, and the results illustrated that spat grew significantly faster on a 100% low macronutrient diet than a 50/50 ratio low/high macronutrient diet and a 100% high macronutrient diet. This may illustrate a higher requirement for lipid and/or carbohydrate during later postlarval development, which is consistent with results from algae grown under low macronutrient conditions (Thomas et al. 1984; Wikfors, 1986). A higher requirement for lipid and carbohydrate during later development was confirmed from lipid and carbohydrate analyses of algae. Lipid analysis showed that shell growth rate and total lipids of the diet were positively correlated, while carbohydrate analysis also illustrated that shell growth rate and total carbohydrate of the diet were positively correlated, demonstrating that spat would grow better on high lipid-high carbohydrate dist, which can be obtained by growing most algal species under low macronutrient conditions.

The combined effects of temperature and macromutrient concentration of algal cultures on larval growth were also investigated during the present study. As previously mentioned, many researchers have shown that microalgae undergo biochemical changes when the culture conditions are varied, the greatest changes being associated with low levels of nitrogen in the culture medium, causing a large decrease in microalgal protein and large increases in lipid and carbohydrate (Spoehr and Milner, 1949; Fabregas et al., 1986; Wikfors, 1986). The biochemical composition of microalgal species may also be modified by manipulating other environmental parameters such as temperature. Aaronson (1973) found that higher incubation temperatures caused an increase in lipid and protein concentrations in the chrysophyte Onchromonas danica, and Opute (1974) confirmed this

in the diatom Nitzschia palea. Temperature is also one of the more important factors influencing the fatty acids produced by microalgae (Ackman et al., 1968). Fatty acids are the fundamental structural components of practically all forms of lipids. Their long hydrocarbon chain confers on lipids their hydrophobicity. Moreover, the variability in both the number of carbon atoms and the number of double bonds determines to a large extent the physical properties of biological membranes (Spector and Yorek, 1985). It has been reported that some microalgae respond to a decrease in temperature by increasing the ratio of unsaturated fatty acids to saturated fatty acids, thereby increasing the fluidity of biomembranes (Ackman et al., 1968). Optimum nutritional value of microalgal species is associated with levels of some essential polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs), in particular two members of the omega-3 group, eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA), 20:5(n-3) and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) 22:6(n-3) (Parrish et al., 1998). The importance of these fatty acids has been demonstrated in the growth of oyster larvae (Langdon and Waldock, 1981), queen conch larvae (Pillsbury, 1985), and barramundi fingerlings, Lates calcarifer (Rimmer et al., 1988). A study conducted by Delaunay et al. (1993) also showed that C20 and C22 PUFAs are selectively incorporated in phospholipids of Pecten maximus, and indicate that larvae of this species also have an essential requirement for long chain (n-3) and (n-6) PUFAs.

It was found during the present study that scallop larvae fed a 50/50 ratio of low macronutrient/high temperature algae:high macronutrient/low temperature algae grew significantly better than those fed a 50/50 ratio of low macronutrient/high temperature algae:high macronutrient/high temperature algae, a 50/50 ratio of low macronutrient/low temperature algae:high macronutrient/high temperature algae, and a 50/50 ratio of low macronutrient/low temperature algae. These results may be explained in terms of the total lipid and protein supplied by each diet. Comparison of low macronutrient cultures showed that, overall, more lipid was found in those cultured under high temperature conditions. This is in agreement with the studies previously mentioned which found that higher temperatures caused increases in lipid and protein concentrations in the algal species examined (Aaronson, 1973; Opute, 1974). Comparison of high macronutrient cultures showed more lipid was found in those cultured under low temperature conditions. Lower temperatures also increase the production of PUFAs in microalgae (Ackman et al., 1968). Thus, the superior low macronutrient/high temperature-high macronutrient/low temperature algal diet may provide a combination of increased lipid and protein obtained from high temperature cultures and an increase in PUFAs obtained from low temperature cultures, combined with an increased lipid concentration obtained from both the low macronutrient/high temperature cultures and high macronutrient/low temperature cultures. Lipid analysis of algae revealed that total lipid was positively correlated with larval shell height.

4.6 Tetraselmis suecica. Thalassiosira weissflogii and T-Iso fed to spat singly and in combination

Shumway et al. (1985) measured clearance rates of six bivalve species fed mixed cell suspensions of the algal species Prorocentrum minimum, Phaeodac/plum tricornutum, and Chroomonas salina. Use of flow cytometry also allowed estimation of the proportional occurrence of individual cell types in the pseudofaces and faces. It was recognized that at least three mechanisms of selecting suspended particles may have been present in isolation or in combination. These were: (a) preferential entrainment on the ctenidia; Ostrea edults preferentially cleared Prorocentrum minimum compared to the tother two algal species; (b) prefigestive selection on the labil palps; Phaeodactylum tricorntum was preferentially rejected in the pseudofaces of Ensis directus, Placopecten magellamicus, and Arctica islandica; (c) post-ingestive selection (differential absorption in the gair) of the mixed diet that was ingested, Chroomonas salina was optiamed.

Based on the previous literature, a selectivity experiment involving the algal species T-Iso, *Tetraselmis swecica*, and *Thalassiosira weissflogii* was conducted during the present study to determine if spat would preferentially select one algal species over another when fed a 50/50 ratio T-Iso/*Tetraselinis suecica* diet and a 50/50 ratio T-Iso /Thalassiosira weissflogii diet. The improvement of the standard hatchery diet by the addition of Thalassiosira weissflogii was also investigated. All algal species were grown under low macronutrient conditions on the basis of results obtained previously during the spat macronutrient concentration experiment, whereby low macronutrient grown algae, containing increased amounts of lipid and carbohydrate, gave better growth of spat. Total lipid in the diet was also positively correlated with shell growth rate during the selectivity experiment, whereas total carbohydrate was negatively correlated. The negative correlation witnessed between shell growth rate and total carbohydrate of the diet was a result of examining total carbohydrate of the diet presented to spat and not the proportion which was actually ingested by spat, which resulted in a positive correlation. With respect to the attempted improvement of the standard hatchery diet, it was found that the diets of 100% Thalassiosira weissflogii and the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/Thalassiosira weissflogii resulted in the best growth of scallop spat, possibly due to the high lipid contribution of Thalassiosira weissflogii. However, since synergistic growth effects of diets incorporating several algal species have been shown (Whyte et al., 1989), it would be more appropriate to feed spat several species in comparison to a unialgal diet such as one consisting of 100% Thalassiosira weissflogii, so that if one species is lacking in a component (or components) vital to growth and development it may be balanced by the presence of another species. However, optimizing the use of available food due to the high cost of algal production may be accomplished by varying the relative proportion of each algal species of a mixed diet.

Clearance rate did not differ significantly for spat fed the diets 100% T-Iso, 100% *Thalassiosira weissflogii*, and the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso/*Thalassiosira weissflogii*, even though the 100% T-Iso diet gave significantly less growth. This suggests that T-Iso may be lacking in a component (or components) vital to growth of scallop spat. Pillsbury (1985) showed that T-Iso lacks the polyunsaturated fatty acid 20:5(n-3), but does contain 22:6(n-3), and Romberger and Epifanio (1981) showed it to have a low carbohydrate content. Laing and Millican (1986) reported that in the lowest food value diets for *O*. edulis, clearance rates were higher, associated with lower organic growth of the animals. They suggested that this may represent an attempt by the spat to obtain the required amounts of essential nutrients from the low food value diets by increasing the clearance rate, leading to a greater metabolic demand on the assimilated ration, with less energy available for organic growth. The same situation may have occurred during the present study, with the clearance rate of the 100% T-Iso diet being comparable with clearance rates of the 100% *Thalassioaira weissflogii* diet and the 50/50 ratio of *Thalassiosira* weissflogi/T-Iso diet, even though the 100% T-Iso diet resulted in significantly less growth.

Tetraselmis suecica, although high in carbohydrate, lacks 22:6(n-3) (Pillsbury, 1985), which may explain why the 50/50 ratio diet of T-Iso/Tetraselmis suecica outperformed the 100% Tetraselmis suecica diet. Tetraselmis suecica may also be a poor food for scallop spat due to digestibility problems, as previously mentioned. This may explain why the 100% T-Iso diet gave better growth than the 50/50 ratio of T-Iso /Tetraselmis suecica diet, and why total carbohydrate was negatively correlated with shell growth rate. Even though Tetraselmis suecica is high in carbohydrate it may have caused poor growth of spat because it was not ingested. Spat were also found to clear less of the 100% Tetraselmis suecica and the 50/50 ratio T-Iso/Tetraselmis suecica diets, indicating that there may be some inhibitory flavour component, possibly related to properties of the cell surface, (Ward et al., 1997) in the Tetraselmis cells, and that total carbohydrate of the diet was negatively correlated with growth simply because Tetraselmis suecica was not being cleared much by the spat. A correlation of total carbohydrate of the diet actually ingested, found by multiplying the number of cells of each algal species in the 50/50 ratio diets ingested by the concentration of carbohydrate per cell, with shell growth rate illustrated that both were positively correlated. This is in contrast to the previous results due to the swamping effect of Tetraselmis suecica which though containing a high concentration of carbohydrate, was simply not being cleared.

Concentrations of lipid and carbohydrate (pg/cell) in the microalgae found in the present study (Tables 6 and 7) are comparable to those found in the literature (Table 8).

Table 8. Comparison of concentrations of total lipid and total carbohydrate found in microalgae under different culturing regimes.

Species	Author	Observations	Lipid (pg/ cell)	Lipid (% of dry weight)	Carbohydrate (pg/cell)	Carbohydrate (% of dry weight)
lsochrysis galbana	Fernandez- Reiriz et al., 1989	log phase	5.3		3.5	
l. galbana	Fernandez- Reiriz et al., 1989	early stationary phase	10.6		15.5	
I. galbana	Fernandez- Reiriz et al., 1989	late stationary phase	17.0		22.7	
I. galbana	Webb and Chu, 1982		7.2			
I. galbana	Utting, 1985	-9.8mgN/I	5,9		5.5	
I. galbana	Utting, 1985	0.613mgN/1	7.5		8.2	
I. galbana	Fabregas et al., 1986	2mMNaN0, log phase			2.3	
I. galbana	Fabregas et al., 1986	2mMNaN03 stationary phase			2.3	
I. galbana	Albentosa et al., 1996	early stationary phase	4.8		3.7	
I. galbana	Brown, 1991	late log phase	7.0		3.9	
l. galbana	Whyte, 1987	log phase		21.2		
I. galbana	Whyte, 1987	stationary phase		23.5		
I. galbana	Parrish et al., 1998	semi- continuous culture			7.8-8.6	

			_			
Isochrysis spp.	Dunstan et al., 1993	batch culture log phase	4.8			
lsochrysis spp.	Dunstan et al., 1993	batch culture stationary phase	7.0			
T-Iso	Wikfors et al., 1996	nitrogen deficient stationary phase	3.7		0.0	
T-Iso	Brown, 1991	late log phase	5.9		L.8	
T-Iso	Whyte, 1987	log phase		25.1		
T-Iso	Whyte, 1987	stationary phase		24.9		
Tetraselmis suecica	Fernandez- Reiriz et al., 1989	log phase	61.9		19.7	
T. suecica	Fernandez- Reiriz et al., 1989	early stationary phase	51.7		61.1	
T. suecica	Fernandez- Reiriz et al., 1989	late stationary phase	44.6		98.3	
T. suecica	Parsons et al., 1961		6.6		34.1	
T. suecica	Wikfors et al., 1984		18.3		43.6	
T. suecica	Wikfors et al., 1984		9.2		26.5	
T. suecica	Wikfors et al., 1984		10.6		15.5	
T. suecica	Utting, 1985	9.8mgN/I	29.1			
T. suecica	Utting, 1985	0.613mgN/1	17.9			
T. suecica	Fidalgo et al., 1994	log phase		10.0		4.7

T. suecica	Albentosa et al., 1996	early stationary phase	22.1		97.1	
T. suecica	Brown. 1991	late log phase	16.8		20.2	
T. suecica	Whyte. 1987	log phase		7.0		
T. suecica	Whyte, 1987	stationary phase		8.1		
Chaetoceros calcitrans	Fernandez- Reiriz et al., 1989	log phase	0.9		0.2	
C. calcitrans	Fernandez- Reiriz et al., 1989	early stationary phase	1.5		1.6	
C. calcitrans	Fernandez- Reiriz et al., 1989	late stationary phase	2.0		1.9	
C. calcitrans	Parsons et al., 1961		15.7		15.0	
C. calcitrans	Utting, 1985	9.8mgN/1	2.1		3.0	
C. calcitrans	Utting, 1985	0.613mgN/l	2.6		7.4	
C. calcitrans	Brown, 1991	late log phase	1.8		0.7	
C. calcitrans	Whyte, 1987	log phase		15.8		
C. calcitrans	Whyte, 1987	stationary phase		16.9		
C. calcitrans	Thompson et al., 1992				3.5	
C. muelle r i	Parrish and Wangersky, 1990	nutrient replete continuous culture	2.1			
C. muelleri	Brown, 1991	late log phase	5.2		2.0	

C. muelleri	Thompson et al., 1992				0.9	
C. muelleri	Harrison et al., 1990		1.3-2.8			
C. muelleri	Parrish et aL, 1998	semi- continuous culture	5.4		27.0	
Thalassiosira pseudonana	Brown, 1996	100umol/ 24:0h L:D cycle log phase		21.0		19.00
T. pseudonana	Brown, 1996	100µmol/ 24:0h L:D cycle stationary phase		31.0		36.0
T. pseudonana	Brown, 1991	late log phase	5.5		2.5	
T. pseudonana	Whyte, 1987	log phase		9.8	-	
T. pseudonana	Whyte, 1987	stationary phase		14.2		

However, concentrations of lipid and carbohydrate as percentages of dry weight vary considerably in comparison to the literature. This discrepancy may be a result of the algal dry weights (pg/cell) obtained during this study differing significantly from literature values (Gillis, 1993). The algal dry weights tended to be higher than those found in the literature, leading to lower concentrations of lipid and carbohydrate (% of dry weight) in the microalgae in comparison to literature values. A general trend of increased lipid and carbohydrate (pg/cell) in low macromutrient algal cultures in comparison to high macromutrient algal cultures was, however, observed during the present study, and clearly demonstrates that the algal production unit at the hatchery can be used to modify the biochemical composition of microalgae by manipulation of macromutrient atom.

Comparison of correlation coefficients of larval shell height and spat shell growth rate versus lipid class composition of the diet for the three experiments conducted during the present study shows several contradictions. Overall, it was found that glyceryl ethers, alcohols, acetone mobile polar lipids, phospholipids, total lipids, total lipids without hydrocarbons and total acvl lipids were positively correlated with both larval shell height and spat shell growth rate during all three experiments. In contrast, ethyl ketones were found to be negatively correlated with both larval shell height and spat shell growth rate during all three experiments. Methyl esters, methyl ketones and free fatty acids were found to be positively correlated with growth rate of spat, but negatively correlated with shell height of larvae. In contrast, sterol/wax esters were positively correlated with larval shell height, but negatively correlated with spat shell growth rate. Triacylglycerols were positively correlated with spat shell growth rate, but showed no significant correlation with larval shell height. Correlations of sterols, diacylglycerols and hydrocarbons with larval shell height and spat shell growth rate were variable between experiments. This variability in hydrocarbon composition in the different diets of the three experiments conducted over the course of this research may explain why the y axes, lipid class composition (picograms/cell) (Figures 23, 24 and 25), were extremely variable for the three experiments. Excluding hydrocarbons and focusing on total lipids without

hydrocarbons illustrates that the y axes or lipid class compositions of the three experiments are actually similar. The source of the hydrocarbon levels in some diets remains unknown and requires future investigation. However, it is apparent that the high hydrocarbon composition did not affect the growth rate of *Placopecten* larve and spat.

An analysis of the proportion of each species ingested (by number and volume) when fed the 50/50 ratio diet of *Tetraselmis suecicaT*-150 and the 50/50 ratio diet of *Thalassiositra weissflogii*/T-Iso, obtained by using Multisizer plots, illustrated that by number, spat ingested significantly more T-Iso than either *Tetraselmis suecica* or *Thalassiositra weissflogii*. This is probably due to the small size of T-Iso in comparison to *Tetraselmis suecica* and *Thalassiositra weissflogii*. By volume, however, spat ingested the same proportion of T-Iso and *Tetraselmis suecica*, showing no preferential selection of *tether species*. However, ingestion did significantly differ by volume between T-Iso and *Thalassiositra weissflogii*, with spat ingesting more *Thalassiositra weissflogii*, indicating a preferential selection of *Thalassiositra weissflogii* in comparison to T-Iso and *Tetraselmis suecica*. These results suggest that *Thalassiositra weissflogii*, which gave increased growth of scallop spat and was preferentially selected by the spat themselves, would be of great value in an lagid diet.

4.7 Growth rates of scallop larvae and spat

Over the course of this research growth rates of scallop larvae and spat were found to be extremely variable, ranging from less than 1 μ m/day up to around 38 μ m/day. One possible explanation for this may be that larvae and spat were batch fed algal diets harvested from continuous cultures which were not axenic. Also, the larvae and spat used over the course of this research were not all from a single spawning batch of adult scallops. However, larvae and spat used for individual experiments were the offspring of the same adult scallops.

4.8 Summary

The results of the algal cell density experiment indicate that an algal cell density of 40 cells/*iL* be fed to giant scallop spat to obtain most efficient use of the algal ration. The algal cell density fed to juveniles should be sufficient to cover maintenance costs, but should not exceed the optimum density because of the high cost of growing the algae.

Results of this study also indicate that *Tetraselmis succica*, *Chaetoceros* calcirars, and *Chroomonas salina* are not beneficial as constituent species of a mixed algal diet for *Placopecten* larvae and spat. Therefore, the effort of culturing these species of algae may not be worthwhile.

In addition to investigating algal density and dietary composition, different algal culturing methods and how they affected growth of giant scallop larvae and spat were also explored. The results indicate that scallop larvae grew better when fed logarithmic phase algae which may indicate a requirement for increased protein during early development, while lipid and carbohydrate are important for metamorphosis and post larval (spat) development. The higher protein requirement can be obtained by feeding larvae algae harvested during logarithmic phase or cultured under high nutrient conditions, while the increased need of spat for lipid and carbohydrate can be met by feeding largae harvested during stationary phase or cultured under low nutrient conditions. In order to ensure that biochemical requirements are met throughout the entire life-cycle of the giant scallop, it would be beneficial to feed a mixture of both logarithmic and stationary phase algae, on high and low nutrient cultured algae, ensuring that all biochemical requirements are met during the transition from a increased need for protein to an increased need for lipid and carbohydrate.

The results of this study also indicate that *Thalassiosira weissflogii* is of great value in an algal diet for giant scallop spat. Although the ration of 40 cells/*μL* has been shown to be a good value for scallop spat, perhaps the equal ratios of each component species in mixed diets should be altered. A higher proportion of *Thalassiosira weissflogii* in a mixed diet for scallop spat may be more beneficial for growth. In order to have a successful giant scallop aquaculture industry there must be a reliable source of spat, and often this is not the case with spat collected from the natural environment. If spat could be reliably grown in a hatchery situation, a reliable source of seed would be ensured, eliminating the seed supply problem. When hatcheries are used to produce juvenile bivalves, maximum survival of mature larvae and juveniles must be realized to make bivalve culture economically viable. Studies such as those discussed here are useful in determining optimal diets. The importance of providing bivalve larvae and spat with a suitable algal diet in the hatchery is very clear, they will grow faster and more efficiently, reach higher quality, and perform better when transferred to the natural environment.

In addition to those studies discussed here, further research of more algal species in terms of their food value for larval and juvenile *Placopecten magellanicus* should be undertaken. Further investigation of how different culturing methods affect growth of scallop larvae and spat, and why, with respect to algal biochemical composition should also be conducted. Although the present study showed that scallop larval growth was increased when fed logarithmic phase or high nutrient cultured algae, assuming a requirement for increased protein during aryl development, biochemical studies investigating the relationship between protein and scallop larval growth should be undertaken. Also, closer examination of algal characteristics such as cellular size, presence or absence of a rigid cell wall, cellular arrangement, the presence or absence of toxic metabolites and the composition of faty acids is needed.

Such research as has been conducted here and the suggestions for further research will help ensure that a hatchery produces large yields of higher quality *Placopectem magellanicus* spat which will perform better when transferred to the natural environment, and help ensure the success of the giant scallop aquaculture industry.

4.9 Conclusions

 Seventy-two hours is the required duration for immersion of spat in calcein solution to obtain a strong fluorescent band. Tetraselmis suecica, Chaetoceros calcitrans, and Chroomonas salina are not beneficial as a supplement of a mixed algal diet.

3) Clearance rates decrease from 0 to 10 cells/µL and remain constant from 10 to 80 cells/µL, whereas ingestion rates increase with increasing aigal density. An algal cell density of 40 cells/µL should be fed to scallop spat to obtain most efficient use of the algal ration.

4) Scallop larvae grew better when fed logarithmic phase algae or high macronutrient cultured algae. Scallop spat, overall, grew better when fed stationary phase algae or low macronutrient cultured algae.

5) Thalassiosira weissflogii would be of great value in an algal diet for scallop spat.

6) Placopecten spat selectively ingest significantly more Thalassiosira weissflogii by volume in comparison to Tetraselmis suecica and T-Iso.

7) The algal production unit at the hatchery can be used to modify the biochemical composition of microalgae by manipulation of macronutrient concentration. Low macronutrient grown algae exhibit higher concentrations of total lipid and carbohydrate in comparison to high macronutrient grown algae.

Literature Cited

- Aaronson, S. 1973. Effect of incubation temperature on the macro-molecular and lipid content on the phytoflagellate Ochromonas danica. J. Phycol. 9: 111-113.
- Ackman, R. G., C. S. Tocher, and J. McLachlan. 1968. Marine phytoplankton fatty acids. J. Fish. Bd. Can. 25: 1603-1620.
- Ackman, R. G. 1981. Flame ionization detection applied to thin-layer chromatography on coated quartz rods. In: Lo-wenstein, J. M. (ed). Methods in enzymology, Vol. 72. Academic Press, London, p. 205-252.
- Albentosa, M., U. Labarta, J. Fernandez-Reiriz, and A. Perez-Camacho. 1996. Fatty acid composition of *Ruditapes decussatus* spat fed on different microalgae diets. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 113A, (2): 113-119.
- Ali, R. M. 1970. The influence of suspension, density and temperature on the filtration rate of *Hiatella arctica*. Mar. Biol. 6: 291-302.
- Bayne, B. L. 1972. Some effects of stress in the adult on the larval development of Mytilus edulis. Nature (London) 237: 459.
- Bevelander, G. 1965. The effect of tetracycline on mineralisation and growth. Advances in oral biology. 1: 205-223.
- Bricelj, V. M., and S. Shumway. 1991. Physiology: energy acquisition and utilization. In: Scallops: Biology, Ecology and Aquaculture, S. Shumway (ed.), Elsevier, pp. 305-346.
- Brown, M. R. 1991. The amino acid and sugar composition of sixteen species of microalgae used in mariculture. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 145: 79-99.
- Brown, M. R., C. D. Garland, S. W. Jeffrey, I. D. Jameson, and J. M. Leroi. 1993. The gross and amino acid compositions of batch and semi-continuous cultures of *Isochrysis* (clone T-Iso), *Palvova lutheri* and *Nannochloropsis oculata*. J. Appl. Phycol. 5: 285-296.
- Brown, M. R., G. A. Dunstan, S. J. Norwood, and K. A. Miller. 1996. Effects of harvest stage and light on the biochemical composition of the diatom *Thalassiosira* pseudonana. J. Phycol. 32: 64-73.

- Brown, M. R., S. W. Jeffrey, J. K. Volkman, and G. A. Dunstan. 1997. Nutritional properties of microalgae for mariculture. Aquaculture 151: 315-331.
- Claereboudt, M., D. Bureau, J. Cote, and J. Himmelman. 1994. Fouling development and its effect on growth of juvenile giant scallops (*Placopecten* magellanicus) in suspended culture. Aquaculture 121: 327-342.
- Coughlan, J. 1969. The estimation of filtering rate from the clearance of suspensions. Mar. Biol. 2: 356-358.
- Couturier, C. P., P. Dabinett, and M. Lanteigne. 1995. Scallop culture in Atlantic Canada. Pages 297-340 in A. D. Boghen (ed.). Cold-Water Aquaculture in Atlantic Canada. Second Edition. The Canadian Institute for Research on Regional Development, Moncton, N.B.
- Crocker, K. G. 1998. Tracking and growth of lavae of the giant scallop, *Placopecten magellanicus* on a scallop farm in Notre Dame Bay, Newfoundland, MSc. Thesis Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's Newfoundland, Canada.
- Cropp, D. A., and K. R. Frankish. 1989. Cost comparison of hatchery and naturally produced spat for the scallop *Pecten fumatus* Reeve. In: Dredge, M. L. C., Zacharia, W. F., Joll, L. M. (Eds.), Proc. Asst. Scallop Workshop, Hobert, Tasmania, 1988, Tasmania Government Printer, Hobert, Tasmania, pp. 196-225.
- Culliney, J. L. 1974. Larval development of the giant scallop *Placopecten magellanicus* (Gmelin). Biol. Bull. 147: 321-332.
- Dabinett, P., J. Caines, K. Crocker, L. Levy, and C. Ryan. 1998. A comprehensive research and development plan for scallop aquaculture in Newfoundland: Technical components. Part A: Belleoram Scallop Hatchery and Nursery. Submitted to Canada/Newfoundland agreement on Economic Renewal Aquaculture Component and Canadian Centre for Fisheries Innovation.
- Dadswell, M. J., R. A. Chandler, and G. J. Parsons. 1988. Spat settlement and early growth of *Placopecten magellanicus* in Passamaquoddy Bay, Canada. J. Shellfish. Res. 7: 153-154.
- Dadswell, M. J., and G. J. Parsons. 1991. Potential for aquaculture of seas scallop, Placopecten magellanicus (Grnelin, 1971) in the Canadian Maritimes using naturally produced spat. Pages 300-307 in S.E. Shumway and P.A. Sandifler, editors. An International Compendium of Scallop Biology and Culture. World Aquaculture Society, Baton Rouge, L.A.

- Davis, H. C., and R. R. Guillard. 1958. Relative value of ten genera of microorganisms as foods for oysters and clam larvae. US. Fish. Wildl. Serv., Fish. Bull. 58: 293-304.
- Delaunay, F., Y. Marty, J. Moal, and J. -F. Samain. 1993. The effect of monospecific algal diets on growth and fatty acid composition of *Pecten maximus* (L.) larvae. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 173: 163-179.
- De Pauw, N. 1981. Use and production of microalgae as food for nursery bivalves. In: European Mariculture Soc. Spec. Publ. No. 7, edited by C. Claus et al., European Mariculture Society, Breden, Belgium, 394 pp.
- Diehl, H., and J. L. Ellingboe. 1956. Indicator for titration of calcium in the presence of magnesium using disodium dihydrogen ethylenediamine tetraacetate. Analytical Chemistry 28: 882-224.
- Dunstan, G. A., J. K. Volkman, S. M. Barrett, and C. D. Garland. 1993. Changes in the lipid composition and maximisation of the polyunsaturated fatty acid content of three microalgae grown in mass culture. J. Appl. Physol. 5: 71-83.
- Dupuy, J., N. T. Windsor, and C. E. Sutton. 1977. Manual for design and operation of an oyster seed hatchery for the American oyster *Crassostrea virginica*. Special report No. 142 in applied marine science and ocean engineering. The Virginia Institute of Marine Science, Glouester Point, Virginia. 104pp.
- Enright, C. T. 1984. Determination of the relative value of phytoplankton for feeding the juvenile oyster, Ostrea edulis. PhD Thesis. Dalhousie University. Halifax, Nova Scotia. 212pp.
- Enright, C. T., Newkirk, G. F., Craigie, J. S., and Castell, J. P. 1986. Growth of juvenile Ostrea edulis L. fed Chaetoceros calcitrans of varied chemical composition. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 96: 15-26.
- Epifanio, C. E. 1979. Growth in bivalve molluses: Nutritional effects of two or more species of algae in diets fed to the american oyster *Crassostrea virginica* (Gmelin) and the hard clam *Mercenaria mercenaria* (L). Aquaculture 18: 1-12.
- Eppley, R.W. 1991. The growth and culture of diatoms. In: The Biology of Diatoms. Botanical Monographs. Volume 13. Blackwell Scientific Publications. Oxford, London.
- Ewart, J. W., and C. E. Epifanio. 1981. A tropical flagellate food for larval and juvenile oysters, *Crassostrea virginica*. Aquaculture 22: 297-300.

- Fabregas, J., C. Herrero, J. Abalde, R. Liano, and B. Cabezas. 1986. Biomass production and biochemical variability of the marine microalga *Dunaliella tertiolecta* with high nutrient concentration. Aquaculture 53: 87-200.
- Fernandez-Reiriz, M. J., A. Perez-Camacho, M. J. Ferreiro, J. Blanco, M. Planas, M. J. Campos, and U. Labarta. 1989. Biomass production and variation in the biochemical profile (total protein, carbohydrates, lipids, and fatty acids) of seven species of marine microalgae. Aquaculture 83: 17-37.
- Fidalgo, J. P., A. Cid, I. Lopez-Munoz, J. Abalde, and C. Herrero. 1994. Growth and biochemical profile of juvenile mussels (*Mytilus galloprovincialis* Lmk) fed on different algal diets. J. Shell. Res. 13. (1): 67-75.
- Flaak, A. R., and C. E. Epifanio. 1978. Dietary protein levels and growth of the oyster Crassostrea virginica. Mar. Biol. 45: 157-163.
- Fogg, C. E. 1959. Nitrogen nutrition and metabolic patterns in algae. Symposium of the Society for Experimental Biology 13: 106-126.
- Giese, A. C. 1969. A new approach to the biochemical composition of mollusc body. Oceanogr. Mar. Biol. Ann. Rev. 7: 175-229.
- Gillis, C. A. 1993. The effects of unialgal and mixed diets on growth of hatcheryproduced spat of the sea scallop, *Placopecten magellanicus* (Gmelin). MSc. Thesis. Memorial University. St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada.
- Guillard, R. R. 1958. Some factors in the use of nannoplankton cultures as food for larval and juvenile bivalves. Pro. Natn. Shellfish Assoc. 48: 134-142.
- Guillard, R. R. 1975. Culture of phytoplankton for feeding marine invertebrates. Conference on culture of marine invertebrate animals. W.P. Smith and M. H. Chanley (eds.). Plenum, N.Y. pp. 29-60.
- Harrison, P. J., P. A. Thompson, and G. S. Calderwood. 1990. Effects of nutrient and light limitation on the biochemical composition of phytoplankton. Journal of Applied Phycology 2: 45-56.
- Healey, F. P. 1975. Physiological indicators of nutrient deficiency in algae. Fisheries and Marine Service Technical Report No. 585, Environment Canada, 30 pp.
- Helm, M. M., D. L. Holland, and R. R. Stephenson. 1973. The effect of supplementary

algal feeding of a hatchery breeding stock of Ostrea edulis I, on larval vigour. J. Mar. Biol. Ass. UK 53: 673-684.

- Helm, M. M., and P. F. Millican. 1977. Experiments in the hatchery rearing of Pacific oyster larvae (*Crassostrea gigas* Thunberg). Aquaculture 11: 1-12.
- Helm, M. 1994. Towards reliable bivalve seed supply in Nova Scotia. Bull. Aquacul. Assoc. Canada. 4: 9-14.
- Hickman, R. W., and D. L. Gruffydd. 1971. The histology of the larvae of Ostrea edulis during metamorphosis. p. 281-294. In: Fourth European Marine Biology Symposium. D. J. Crisp (Ed.). Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge.
- Holland, D. L., and B. E. Spencer. 1973. Biochemical changes in fed and starved oysters, Ostrea edulis L. during larval development, metamorphosis and early spat growth. J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. UK. 53: 287-298.
- Holland, D. L., and P. J. Hannant. 1974. Biochemical changes during growth of the spat of the oyster, Ostrea edulis L. J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. UK. 54: 1007-1016.
- Holland, D. L. 1978. Lipid reserves and energy metabolism in the larvae of benthic marine invertebrates. Biochem. Biophys. Perspect. Mar. Biol. 4: 85-123.
- Hollett, J. P. 1989. Effect of ration of algae on feeding rate, growth, and gross growth efficiency of juvenile giant scallop, *Placopecten magellanicus*. Hons. Thesis. Memorial University of Newfoundland. St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada.
- Jørgensen, C. B. 1983. Fluid mechanical aspects of suspension feeding. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 11: 89-103.
- Ketchum, B. H., and A. C. Redfield. 1949. Some physical and chemical characteristics of algae growth in mass culture. J. Cell. Comp. Physiol. 33: 281-299.
- Kreeger, D.A., and Langdon C.J. 1993. Effects of dietary protein content on growth of juvenile mussels, *Mytilus trossulus*. Biol. Bull. 185: 123-39.
- LaBarbera, M. 1984. Feeding currents and particle capture mechanisms in suspension feeding animals. Amer. Zoologists 24: 71-84.
- Laing, I., and P. F. Millican. 1986. Relative growth and growth efficiency of Ostrea edulis L. spat fed various algal diets. Aquaculture 54: 245-262.

- Langdon, C. J. and Waldock, M. J. 1981. The effect of algal and bacterial diets on the growth and fatty acid composition of *Crassostrea gigas* spat. J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. UK. 61: 431-48.
- Lehman, J. T. 1976. The filter feeder as an optimal forager, and the predicted shapes of feeding curves. Limnol. Oceanogr. 21: 501-516.
- Lesser, M. P., S. E. Shumway, T. Cucci, J. Barter, and J. Edwards. 1991. Size specific selection of phytoplankton by juvenile litter-feeding bivalves: comparison of the sea scallop *Placopecten magellanicus* (Gmelin, 1791) with *Mya arenaria* Linnaeus, 1758 and *Myalius edulis* Linnaeus, 1758. In: An International Compendium of Scallop Boilogy and Culture. S. E. Shumway and P. A. Sandifer (Eds.). The World Aquaculture Society, Louisiana State University. Baton Rouge, LA.
- Levitan, D. R. 1991. Influence of body size and population density on fertilization success and reproductive output in a free-spawning invertebrate. Biol. Bull. 147: 261-268.
- Lucas, A., L. Chebab-Chalabi, and P. Beninger. 1986. Variation of relative organic matter in *Mytilus edulis* L. larvae and postlarvae. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 95: 99-103.
- Manning, D. A. 1986. Aquaculture studies of the giant scallop *Placopecten* magellanicus (Gmelin): conditioning of broodstock and energy requirements of the larvae and juveniles. MSc. Thesis. Memorial University. St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada.
- McMahon, J. W., and F. H. Rigler. 1965. Feeding rate of *Daphnia magna* Straus on different foods labelled with radioactive phosphorus. Limnol. Oceanogr. 10: 105-113.
- Naidu, K. S. 1991. Sea scallop, *Placopecten magellanicus*. p. 861-897. In: Scallops: biology, ecology and aquaculture. Edited by S. E. Shumway. Elsevier, New York.
- Nielsen, L. A. 1992. Chemical marks. Pages 183-194 in L.A. Nielsen (ed.). Methods of marking fish and shellfish. Amer. Fish. Soc. Spec. Publ. 23.
- Opute, F. I. 1974. Studies on fat accumulation in Nitzschia palea. Ann. Bot. NS 38: 889-892.
- Owen, G. 1974. Feeding and digestion in the Bivalvia. Adv. Comp. Physiol. Biochem. 5: 1-35.

- Palmer, R. E., and L.G. Williams. 1980. Effect of particle concentration on filtration efficiency of the bay scallop Argopecten irradians and the oyster Crassostrea wirginica. Ophelia 19: 163-174.
- Parrish, C.G. 1987. Separation of aquatic lipid classes by Chromarod thin-layer chromatography with measurement by latroscan flame Ionization detection. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 44: 722-731.
- Parrish, C. C., J. S. Wells, and P. Dabinett. 1998. Enhanced growth of scallop juveniles, *Placopecten magellanicus*, fed *Isochrysis galbana* of modified lipid composition. Mar. Biol. In press.
- Parrish, C. C., and P. J. Wangersky. 1990. Growth and lipid class composition of the marine diatom, *Chaetoceros gracilis*, in laboratory and mass culture turbidostats. J. Plankton Research. 12. (5): 1011-1021.
- Parsons, T. R., K. Stephens, and J. D. H. Strickland. 1961. On the chemical composition of eleven species of marine phytoplankters. J. Fish. Res. Bd. Can. 18: 1001-1016.
- Parsons, G. J., and M. J. Dadswell. 1992. Effect of stocking density on growth, production, and survival of the giant scallop, *Placopecten magellanicus*, held in intermediate suspension culture in Passamaquoddy Bay, New Brunswick. Aquaculture 103: 291-309.
- Pillsbury, K. S. 1985. The relative food value of and the biochemical composition of five phytoplankton diets for queen conch, *Strombus gigas* larvae. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 90: 221-232.
- Posgay, J. A. 1957. The range of the sea scallop. The Nautilus 71(2): 55-57.
- Riisgard, H. U., A. Randlov, and P. S. Kristensen. 1980. Rates of water processing, oxygen consumption and efficiency of particle retention in veligers and young post-metamorphic *Mytilus edulis*. Ophelia 19: 37-47.
- Riisgard, H. U., and A. Randlov. 1981. Energy budgets, growth and filtration rates in Mytilus edulis at different algal concentrations. Mar. Biol. 61: 227-234.
- Riisgard, H. U. 1988. Efficiency of particle retention and filtration rate in species of Northern American bivalves. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 45: 217-223.
- Rimmer, M. A., M. D. Stewart, G. L. Semmens, G. M. Meikle, J. J. O'Brien, A. Reed,
and J. Norton. 1988. Improved diets for baramundi larvae. Australian Fisheries 47 (11): 22-23.

- Roessler, P. G. 1988. Effects of silicon deficiency on lipid composition and metabolism in the diatom Cyclotella cryptica. J. Phycol. 24: 394-400.
- Romberger, H. P., and C. E. Epifanio. 1981. Comparative effects of diets consisting of one or two algal species upon assimilation efficiencies and growth of juvenile oysters, Crassostrea virginica (Gmelin). Aquaculture 25: 77-87.
- Rowley, R.J., and D.I. Mackinnon. 1995. Use of the fluorescent marker calcium in biomineralisation studies of brachiopods and other marine organisms. Bulletin de l'Institut oceanographique. 14(2).
- Rubenstein, D. I., and M. A. R. Koehl. 1977. The mechanisms of filter feeding : some theoretical considerations. Amer. Naturalist 111: 981-994.
- Schulte, E. H. 1975. Influence of algal concentration and temperature on the filtration rate of *Mytilus edulis*. Mar. Biol. 30: 331-341.
- Seiderer, L. J., C. L. Davis, F.T. Robb, and R. C. Newell. 1984. Utilization of bacteria as a nitrogen resource by the kelp-bed mussel *Choromytilus meridionalis* Krauss. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 15: 109-116.
- Shumway, S. E., T. L. Cucci, R. C. Newell, and C. M. Yentsch. 1985. Particle selection, ingestion, and absorption in filter-feeding bivalves. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 91: 77-92.
- Shumway, S. E., R. Selvin, and D. F. Schick. 1987. Food resources related to habitat in the scallop, *Placopecten magellanicus*. J. Shell. Res. 6: 89-95.
- Spector, A. A., and M. A. Yorek. 1985. Membrane lipid composition and cellular function. J. Lipid Res. 26: 1015-1035.
- Spoehr, H. A., and H. W. Milner. 1949. The chemical composition of *Chorella*: effect of environmental conditions. Plant Physiol. 24: 120-142.
- Sprung, M. 1984. Physiological energetics of mussel larvae (*Mytilus edulis*). I. Shell growth and biomass. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 17: 284-294.
- Strickland, D. H., and R. Parsons. 1972. Determination of carbohydrate. In: A practical handbook of seawater analysis. Bulletin 167: 173-174. Fisheries Research Board

of Canada; Ottawa.

- Suzuki, H. K., and A. Matthews. 1966. Two-color fluorescent labelling of mineralizing tissues with tetracycline and 2,4-bis [NN-di (carbomethyl) aminomethyl] fluorescein. Stain Technology 41: 57-60.
- Thomas, W. H., D. L. R. Seibert, M. Alden, A. Neori, and P. Eldridge. 1984. Yields, photosynthetic efficiencies and proximate composition of dense marine microalgal cultures. I. Introduction and *Phaeodactylum tricornutum* experiments. Biomass 5: 181-209.
- Thompson, R.J., and B.L. Bayne. 1972. Active metabolism associated with feeding in the mussel Mytilus edulis. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 9: 111-124.
- Thompson, P. A., M. X. Guo, and P. J. Harrison. 1992. Effects of variation in temperature. I. On the biochemical composition of eight species of marine phytoplankton. J. Phycol. 28: 481-488.
- Tsukamoto, K. 1985. Mass-marking of ayu eggs and larvae by tetracycline-tagging of otoliths. Bull. Japan. Soc. Sci. Fish. 51: 903-911.
- Ukeles, R. 1971. Nutritional requirements in shellfish culture. Pages 43-64. In: Proc. Conf. Artificial Propagation of Commercially Valuable Shellfish. Price, K. S. and D. L. Maurer (Eds). College of Marine Studies. Univ. Delaware, Newark, Delaware. 212 pp.
- Ukeles, R. 1980. American experience in the mass culture of microalgae for feeding larvae of the american oyster, Crassostrea virginica. Pages 287-306. In: Algae biomass. Shelef, G. and C. J. Soeder (Eds). Elsevier/North Holland Biomedical Press, Amsterdam. 852 pp.
- Ukeles, R., G. H. Wikfors, and J. W. Twarog. 1984. Relative growth rate cycles in Crassostrea virginica (Gmelin) fed five algal diets. J. Shellfish Res. 4: 155-159.
- Utting, S. D. 1985. Influence of nitrogen availability on the biochemical composition of three unicellular marine algae of commercial importance. Aquacult. Eng. 4: 175-190.
- Vaulot, D., R. J. Olson, S. Merkel, and S. W. Chisholm. 1987. Cell-cycle response to nutrient starvation in two phytoplankton species, *Thalassiosira weissflogii* and *Hymenomonas carterace*. Mar. Biol. 95: 625-630.

- Walne, P. R. 1963. Observations on the food value of seven species of algae to the larvae of Ostrea edulis. I. Feeding experiments. J. Mar. Biol. Ass. UK 43: 767-784.
- Walne, P. R. 1970. Studies on the food value of nineteen genera of algae to juvenile bivalves of the genera Ostrea, Crassostrea, Mercenaria and Mytilus. Fish. Invest., London 25: no. 5.
- Walne, P.R. 1974. Culture of bivalve molluscs, 50 years experience at Conway. Fishing News (Books) Ltd. West Byfleet. Great Britain. 173pp.
- Wangersky, P. J., C. C. Parrish, and C. P. Wangersky. 1989. An automated mass culture system for phytoplankton. J. Shelifish Res. 8: 249-252.
- Ward, J. E., J. S. Levinton, S. E. Shumway, and T. Cucci. 1997. Site of particle selection in a bivalve mollusc. Nature 390: 131-132.
- Webb, K.L., and F. L. Chu. 1982. Phytoplankton as a food source for bivalve larvae. In: Proceedings of the Second International Conference on Aquaculture Nutrition: Biochemical and Physiological Approaches to Shellfish Nutrition. Oct. 27-29, 1981. Louisiana State University (Publ.), Baton Rouge, Louisiana.
- Webb, K.L., and F. L. Chu. 1983. Phytoplankton as a food source for bivalve larvae. In: Proceedings of the Second International Conference on Aquaculture Nutrition: Biochemical and Biophysical Approaches to Shellfish Nutrition. G. D. Pruder, C. Langdon and D. Conklin (eds.). Louisiana State University Division of Continuing Education, pp. 077-291.
- Wikfors, G. H., J. W. Twarog, and R. Ukeles. 1984. Influence of chemical composition of algal food sources on growth of juvenile oysters, *Crassostrea* virginica. Biol. Bull. 167: 251-263.
- Wikfors, G. H. 1986. Altering growth and gross chemical composition of two microalgal molluscan food species by varying nitrate and phosphate. Aquaculture 59: 1-14.
- Wikfors, G. H., G. E. Ferris, and B. C. Smith. 1992. The relationship between gross biochemical composition of cultured algal foods and growth of the hard clam, *Mercemaria mercenaria* (L.). Aquaculture 108: 135-154.
- Wikfors, G. H., G. W. Patterson, P. Ghosh, R. A. Lewin, B. C. Smith, and J. H. Alix. 1996. Growth of post-set oysters, *Crassostrea virginica*, on high lipid strains of algal flagellates *Tetraselmis* spp. Aquaculture 143: 411-419.

- Wildish, D. J., A. J. Wilson, W. Young-Lai, A.M. DeCoste, D. E. Aiken, and J. D. Martin. 1988. Biological and economic feasibility of four grow-out methods for the culture of giant scallops in the Bay of Fundy. Can. Tech. Rep. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 1658: iii + 21 pp.
- Wilson, C. A., D. W. Beckman, and J. M. Dean. 1987. Calcein as a fluorescent marker of otoliths of larval and juvenile fish. Transactions of the American Fishery Society. 116: 668-670.
- Winter, J. E. 1973. The filtration rate of *Mytilus edulis* and its dependence on algal concentration, measured by a continuous automatic recording apparatus. Mar. Biol. 22: 317-328.
- Winter, J. E. 1978. A review of the knowledge of suspension-feeding in lamellibranchiate bivalves, with special reference to artificial aquaculture systems. Aquaculture 13: 1-33.
- Whyte, J.N. 1987. Biochemical composition and energy content of six species of phytoplankton used in mariculture of bivalve. Aquaculture 60: 231-241.
- Whyte, J. N. C., N. Bourne, and C. A. Hodgson. 1989. Influence of algal diets on biochemical composition and energy reserves in *Patimopecten yessoensis* (Jay) larvae. Aquaculture 78: 333-347.







